

Technological University Dublin ARROW@TU Dublin

Articles

School of Electrical and Electronic Engineering

2023

Control and Protection of MMC-Based HVDC Systems: A Review

Rashid Hussain Chandio Sukkur IBA University, Sukkur, 65200, Sindh, Pakistan

Faheem Akhtar Chachar Sukkur IBA University, Sukkur, Sindh, Pakistan

Jahangeer Badar Soomro Sukkur IBA University, Sukkur, Sindh, Pakistan

See next page for additional authors

Follow this and additional works at: https://arrow.tudublin.ie/engscheleart2

Part of the Electrical and Computer Engineering Commons

Recommended Citation

Hussain Chandio, Rashid; Akhtar Chachar, Faheem; Badar Soomro, Jahangeer; Ahmed Ansari, Jamshed; Mudassir Munir, Mudassir Munir; Zawbaa, Hossam; and Salah Kamel, Salah Kamel, "Control and Protection of MMC-Based HVDC Systems: A Review" (2023). *Articles*. 349. https://arrow.tudublin.ie/engscheleart2/349

This Article is brought to you for free and open access by the School of Electrical and Electronic Engineering at ARROW@TU Dublin. It has been accepted for inclusion in Articles by an authorized administrator of ARROW@TU Dublin. For more information, please contact arrow.admin@tudublin.ie, aisling.coyne@tudublin.ie, vera.kilshaw@tudublin.ie.



This work is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution-Share Alike 4.0 International License. Funder: This research received no external funding

Authors

Rashid Hussain Chandio, Faheem Akhtar Chachar, Jahangeer Badar Soomro, Jamshed Ahmed Ansari, Mudassir Munir Mudassir Munir, Hossam Zawbaa, and Salah Kamel Salah Kamel

This article is available at ARROW@TU Dublin: https://arrow.tudublin.ie/engscheleart2/349



Contents lists available at ScienceDirect

Energy Reports



journal homepage: www.elsevier.com/locate/egyr

Review article Control and protection of MMC-based HVDC systems: A review

Rashid Hussain Chandio^a, Faheem Akhtar Chachar^a, Jahangeer Badar Soomro^a, Jamshed Ahmed Ansari^a, Hafiz Mudassir Munir^a, Hossam M. Zawbaa^{b,c,d,*}, Salah Kamel^e

^a Department of Electrical Engineering, Sukkur IBA University, Sukkur, 65200, Sindh, Pakistan

^b Faculty of Computers and Artificial Intelligence, Beni-Suef University, Beni-Suef, Egypt

^c Technological University Dublin, Dublin, Ireland

^d Applied Science Research Center, Applied Science Private University, Amman, Jordan

^e Electrical Engineering Department, Faculty of Engineering, Aswan University, 81542 Aswan, Egypt

ARTICLE INFO

Article history: Received 19 May 2022 Received in revised form 8 August 2022 Accepted 19 December 2022 Available online xxxx

Keywords: HVDC MMC DC voltage control DC fault analysis DC fault detection and location DC fault interruption

ABSTRACT

The voltage source converter (VSC) based HVDC (high voltage direct current system) offers the possibility to integrate other renewable energy sources (RES) into the electrical grid, and allows power flow reversal capability. These appealing features of VSC technology led to the further development of multiterminal direct current (MTDC) systems. MTDC grids provide the possibility of interconnection between conventional power systems and other large-scale offshore sources like wind and solar systems. The modular multilevel converter (MMC) has become a popular technology in the development of the VSC-MTDC system due to its salient features such as modularity and scalability. Although, the employment of MMC converter in the MTDC system improves the overall system performance. However, there are some technical challenges related to its operation, control, modeling and protection that need to be addressed. This paper mainly provides a comprehensive review and investigation of the control and protection of the MMC-based MTDC system. In addition, the issues and challenges associated with the development of the MMC-MTDC system have been discussed in this paper. It majorly covers the control schemes that provide the AC system support and state-of-the-art relaying algorithm/ dc fault detection and location algorithms. Different types of dc fault detection and location algorithms presented in the literature have been reviewed, such as local measurement-based, communication-based, traveling wave-based and artificial intelligence-based. Characteristics of the protection techniques are compared and analyzed in terms of various scenarios such as implementation in CBs, system configuration, selectivity, and robustness. Finally, future challenges and issues regarding the development of the MTDC system have been discussed in detail.

© 2022 The Author(s). Published by Elsevier Ltd. This is an open access article under the CC BY-NC-ND license (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc-nd/4.0/).

Contents

1	Introduction	1570
1.		
	I.I. LCC-Dased HVDC	15/2
	1.2. VSC-based HVDC	1572
	1.3. MMC-based HVDC	1572
2.	Issues and challenges associated with development of MMC-based MTDC system	1573
	2.1. Modelling issue	1573
	2.2. Reliability and stability issue	1574
	2.3. Protection issue	1574
3.	Control strategies for MMC-based MTDC system	1575
	3.1. DC voltage control	1575
	3.1.1. master-slave control	1575
	3.1.2. Voltage margin control	1576
	3.1.3. Voltage droop control	1576

 k Correspondence to: Technological University Dublin, Park House, 191 N Circular Rd, Cabra East, Grangegorman, Dublin, D07 EWV4, Ireland .

E-mail addresses: rashid.phdees20@iba-suk.edu.pk (R.H. Chandio), faheem.akhtar@iba-suk.edu.pk (F.A. Chachar), jahangir.soomro@iba-suk.edu.pk (J.B. Soomro), jamshed.ahmed@iba-suk.edu.pk (J.A. Ansari), mudassir.munir@iba-suk.edu.pk (H.M. Munir), hossam.zawbaa@gmail.com (H.M. Zawbaa), skamel@aswu.edu.eg (S. Kamel).

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.egyr.2022.12.056

2352-4847/© 2022 The Author(s). Published by Elsevier Ltd. This is an open access article under the CC BY-NC-ND license (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc-nd/4.0/).

	3.2.	Power f	low control and sharing among the converter stations	1577	
	3.3.	Power of	oscillations damping	1578	
4.	Protec	Protection methods for MMC-based MTDC system			
	4.1.	DC fault	analysis	1579	
	4.2.	DC fault	detection and location algorithms/ relaying algorithms	1579	
		4.2.1.	Tarvelling wave-based	1580	
		4.2.2.	Natural frequency based	1580	
		4.2.3.	Wavelet Transform based	1581	
		4.2.4.	Transient based	1581	
		4.2.5.	Voltage and current derivative based	1581	
		4.2.6.	Overcurrent based	1581	
		4.2.7.	Handshaking method	1582	
	4.3.	DC fault	interruption methods	1582	
		4.3.1.	Use of DC circuit breakers	1582	
		4.3.2.	Use of MMCS with fault blocking capability	1583	
		4.3.3.	Use of coordination of the MMCS with DC CBS	1584	
5.	Future development prospects of MMC-based MTDC system				
6.	Conclusion				
	Declaration of competing interest			1585	
	Data a	vailabilit	y	1585	
	Ackno	wledgme	nt	1585	
	Refere	nces		1585	

1. Introduction

Although traditional HVAC is less complicated and inexpensive, due to the rapid advancement in power electronic devices, researchers have paid more attention to HVDC for long distance transmission (Ding et al., 2008). The first 20 MW HVDC project went into commercial operation in 1954 between the mainland of Sweden and the island of Gotland (Wang, 2010). Meanwhile, the world is going towards renewable energy sources such as hydro, wind and solar to meet the electric power demand. It becomes a big challenge for researchers to integrate all renewable energy sources (RES) with conventional sources through some efficient mechanism. The HVDC system can provide a mechanism where wind power can be integrated into the existing AC grids efficiently (Wang, 2010; Li et al., 2020b). The HVDC has a lower cost as compared to HVAC for long distance transmission. Moreover, HVDC has lower transmission losses due to the absence of high reactive charging current, particularly for long distance overhead transmission lines and underwater cables. Unlike AC cables, DC cables are free from skin and proximity effect problems (Li et al., 2018). Mainly, DC transmission lines' efficiency and power carrying capacity depends on the type of converter used to convert one form of the power (AC/DC) to another form (DC/AC). The choice of a well-designed converter used in HVDC applications will give the advantages of reduced harmonics, increased power capability and robustness to tolerate the faults through the line (Van Hertem and Ghandhari, 2010). With the advent of power electronics, two power converter technologies were introduced, namely a line commutated converter (LCC) and a VSC to convert the power from AC into DC and DC into AC (Schettler and Huang, 2000; Hasan and Saha, 2013). Currently, the MMC, which is actually an updated version of the VSC, is popular in the development of the MTDC network.

1.1. LCC-based HVDC

Due to its extensive use in the past, LCC-based HVDC has become a mature technology and is often referred to as a classic HVDC system (Haileselassie, 2012). This offers a bulk power transmission at long distances with high efficiency (Hannan et al., 2018; Zou et al., 2017). The LCC is referred to as a current source converter (CSC) because it permits DC current to flow in only one direction (Alassi et al., 2019). Researchers have not shown much interest in using this technology for future HVDC systems because of some unavoidable limitations, such as limited reactive power control and complicated master control. In addition, the inability to change the direction of the current in DC link is also a big disadvantage of this technology which causes the inability of power flow direction (Oni et al., 2016; Alyami and Mohamed, 2017; Zhang et al., 2018b).

1.2. VSC-based HVDC

VSC technology was introduced in late of 1999s (Hannan et al., 2018; Oni et al., 2016) and has significant benefits over conventional LCC type converter (Cao et al., 2013), such as the ability to change the direction of power flow without reversing the polarity of the voltage, enabling the concept of MTDC systems (Xu et al., 2008). This technology has significant advantages like independent control of active and reactive power, improved power quality, reduced losses, reactive power support, and black start capability (Song et al., 2021). Commutation failures can be eliminated or even avoided in VSC-HVDC. Moreover, it enables the interconnection of weak ac systems such as offshore wind farms without synchronous generators (Alyami and Mohamed, 2017) and requires less space on converter stations (Hannan et al., 2018).

1.3. MMC-based HVDC

Although, the VSC-HVDC has posed major advantages over the LCC-HVDC, the conventional two-level or three-level VSCs result in some considerable drawbacks like higher switching losses and unimproved AC waveform. Therefore, it has been observed and realized to propose the multilevel converter in order to overcome these two major issues. The idea led to the further development of the advanced VSC technology, MMC and was first introduced in 2000 by Professor R. Marquardt for high voltage applications such as HVDC systems (Lu et al., 2018; Zhao et al., 2015). Scalability and modularity are attractive properties of MMC converters compared to conventional two or three-level VSCs. The scalability allows the facility to scale up or scale down the voltage levels to any desired level and modularity makes the maintenance easy (Lesnicar, 2003). Unlike the two-level or threelevel VSC, the MMC type converter has low switching losses, lower harmonic contents, better fault blocking capability and high reliability. Also, the need for huge filters at the AC side and AC transformers is abridged when an MMC type converter



Fig. 1. Schematic diagram of MMC and its different sub-module topologies (Zhang et al., 2017).

is used in an HVDC system (Tu et al., 2019). Moreover, switches in MMC have lesser stress, so that they can be used in high voltage applications (Nakanishi et al., 2014). Besides, its attractive feature of the good quality waveform has made this topology the most advantageous configuration in medium and high power applications (Priya et al., 2019). Due to these attractive features, the MMC has become the cornerstone of the development of the MTDC system and DC grids. The schematic of MMC diagram is shown in Fig. 1.

The Nan^ao three-terminal VSC HVDC system has been upgraded with MMC technology and is now the first MTDC system with five terminals. The summary of other commercial MMCbased HVDC projects in Asia and Europe is provided in Table 1.

This paper gives a comprehensive review of the control of MMC-based HVDC systems. Moreover, advanced and latest control schemes have also been discussed in detail, incorporating the features of basic control strategies applied to DC voltage control and their critical analysis. Besides, protection schemes of MMC-MTDC under DC fault conditions have been presented thoroughly in this paper, including the DC fault analysis, detection and location, and interruption. The structure of the paper is as follows: Section 2 presents the problems and challenges associated with the development of the MTDC system, highlighting the issues of modeling, control and protection. Section 3 provides an in-depth review of existing control strategies applied to the MMC-MTDC system and discusses various challenges. The existing protection methods are presented in Section 4 and the limitations related to them. Section 5 provides future recommendations to address the problems presented in Sections 3 and 4. Finally, Section 6 presents the conclusion.

2. Issues and challenges associated with development of MMCbased MTDC system

MMC-based MTDC system is becoming more popular due to its numerous advantages over the AC transmission and LCCbased HVDC system. Despite its superiority over the AC transmission system and conventional HVDC technology, the MMC-based MTDC network is yet to be realized in practice. Modeling, operation and control of such MMC-based technology are arguably the most challenging issues that academicians and industrialists are currently engaged in.

2.1. Modelling issue

VSC-based HVDC is a growing technology in the power industry and has more advantages such as flexible control, easy development of multi-terminal DC grid, and easy integration of weak grids like an offshore wind farm. MMC-HVDC has more preference than two-level VSC HVDC due to modularity, scalability, lower losses and good quality of voltage and current waveforms (Debnath et al., 2015). Half-bridge sub-module MMC shown in Fig. 1, is a more dominant topology in MMC-based HVDC systems because it has lower losses and cost advantages. In the event of a short circuit fault on the DC side, the HB-MMC cannot block the fault fed from the AC side. Different SM structures for MMC have been introduced to increase its faulthandling capability, which includes the full-bridge (FB) shown in Fig. 1, the clamp-double (CD) SM, 3-level cross-connected (3LCC) SM, 5-level cross-connected (5LCC) SM, and modified switchedcapacitor SM (MSCSM) (Ali et al., 2021). Different configurations

Table 1

Commercial MMC-based HVDC	projects in Asia and Europe.
---------------------------	------------------------------

Name of project	Manufacturer	Commissioning year	Terminals	Power (MW)	Rated DC Voltage (± kV)
Nan'ao, China	CSG	2013	3	200/100/50	160
Zhoushan, China	CEPRI	2014	5	400/300/100/100/100	200
Zhangbei, China	SGCC	2020	4	3000	500
Xiamen, China	C-EPRI	2015	2	1000	320
Chongqing- Hubei, China	C-EPRI	2018	2	2500	420
Nanhui, China	C-EPRI	2011	2	18	30
BroWin1, Germany	ABB	2011	2	900	320
HelWin2, Germany	Siemens	2015	2	690	320
DolWin2, Germany	ABB	2016	2	916	320
North Sea Link, UK	ABB	2021	2	1400	525

and SM circuits of MMC have different design considerations and operating behaviors. For a large scale MMC MTDC network, it is very necessary to look into dynamic behavior, reliability and stability, fault analysis and protection, and control design based on modeling and simulation analysis to satisfy the development and operational standards (Wang et al., 2016). In order to investigate how such HVDC grids should be implemented practically and to find possible solutions to technical challenges, efficient simulation models are very important. Without computationally efficient and accurate simulation models of MMC, it is not possible to analyze the transient behavior of such grids. Accurate models are therefore required for the complex MMC-HVDC systems for research and development (Beddard and Barnes, 2015).

Several hundred sub modules are typically employed per valve arm in large-scale-MMC MTDC systems. The employment of detailed switching modeling (DSM) for such type of MMC HVDC results in unrealistically long simulation times, and the computational burden for such models will be very high due to a large number of switching components. To overcome these issues, equivalent models are needed (Ahmed, 2018). Meanwhile, the use of average modeling (AM) of MMCs is not able to study the transients on the dc side. Further, detailed equivalent circuit models (ECM) have been proposed in the literature. Such ECM models have the capability to compute the capacitor voltages for HB-MMCs, but are not applicable for FB-MMC sub-modules. Therefore, there is still a need to develop a more computationally efficient model for large-scale power grids which guarantees a fast simulation speed. These models create a computational load that emphasizes the need to propose simplified models that offer similar behavior and dynamic response.

2.2. Reliability and stability issue

MMC-based HVDC system utilizes the large number of SMs. Damage of any SM could result in shutdown of entire network or significantly affect the performance of converter. However, the inherent fault blocking capability of MMC can be used to potentially improve the performance and reliability of a system with proper design and control. Various methods have been presented in the literature to improve the reliability of MMC based HVDC network. Redundancy design (Tu et al., 2019), post-fault control, fault detection/location and periodic maintenance methods have been presented for reliability improvement. Though the redundancy design is a well-known method for the reliability improvement of MMC but it requires additional SMs which leads to higher cost (Alharbi et al., 2018). Therefore, it is still challenging to propose such approaches which estimate and improve the reliability of MMC-HVDC accurately and cost-efficiently.

In order to improve the entire system performance, it is very necessary to investigate the stability of MMC-HVDC system and increase the stability of both AC & DC systems (Alsseid et al., 2011). Moreover, the stability analysis of MMC-MTDC system depends on the magnitude of DC voltage. Therefore, it is handled differently from HVAC. To guarantee the dynamic and transient stability of a system, detailed state-space modeling of the system components and proper systematic analysis is required. In an MMC-MTDC system, the MMC can provide the energy storage capability that can be used for damping the power oscillations (Taffese et al., 2017). Though internal dynamics of MMC may impact the stability of the MTDC system and thus they pose serious challenges to stability. MMC may cause large second harmonic currents if such dynamics are not controlled. In order to overcome such harmonics, the circulating current suppression controllers (CCSCs) are used in the MMC-MTDC system (Xu et al., 2019). However, on the DC side of the converter, these types of CCSCs may cause poorly damped oscillations. In consequence, the use of MMC in MTDC provides enhanced and flexible ancillary services for stability improvement. Therefore, properly designing the internal dynamics of MMCs and their controllers is important to achieve increased stability.

2.3. Protection issue

Although the VSC-based MTDC system has great advantages over conventional HVDC system, it has some drawbacks like sensitivity to DC faults, lower power ratings, and high losses, typically around 1.6% (Candelaria and Do Park, 2011). In an MMC-MTDC, it is important to ensure that the fault on one AC side should not spread to other connected AC network and that the dc side fault should not contribute to the AC side fault. In case DC fault current occurs, normally fault current spreads to all interconnected power converters and as a result, their DC output voltage is reduced, which results in the stoppage of power flow. Hence to operate the MMC MTDC system reliably, the proper protection strategies are needed which must satisfy the requirements like reliability, sensitivity, selectivity, robustness and system's speed of operation.



Fig. 2. DC voltage and power flow control scheme for VSC (Vanfretti et al., 2014).

As discussed above, the HB-MMC is the dominant topology in HVDC system due to its advantages. However, like a conventional two level VSC-HVDC it has similar DC fault blocking characteristics. If a fault happens on the DC side, the fault current cannot be blocked by both the conventional two-level VSC and the HB-MMC because the freewheeling diodes allow fault current to be flowed through them Ali et al. (2021). Therefore, proper protection schemes are needed to design and deploy in HB-MMC MTDC network. In order to block the fault current, fault blocking capability can be inserted into HB MMC by employing a fault blocking sub module. However, these solutions are nonselective or partially selective, which will interrupt the power flow of healthy lines. Therefore, they may only be suitable for two-terminal HVDC system. Another solution can be the use of DC circuit breakers to isolate the faulty lines (Li et al., 2018b). However, both aforementioned solutions increase the losses and costs. Thus, it is still challenging to propose the most cost efficient protection method for MMC-MTDC system, which may be achieved with the coordination of converter, DC CBs, and some other protection devices.

3. Control strategies for MMC-based MTDC system

The MMC is the advanced version of the VSC. So, similar control strategies can be implemented for both conventional twolevel VSC converter and MMC converter (Zou et al., 2017). However, the control of MMC is more complex than the two-level VSC converter due to a large number of switches. The control strategies ensure the effectiveness of the MMC-based MTDC system. The control system of MMC-based MTDC may be divided into two level parts, valve-level control and station-level control. The valve level control part is in fact, the basis for the stable operation of the converter and mainly includes circulating current suppression and sub-module capacitance-voltage balancing control strategies. On the other hand, the station-level control part determines the operating mode of the system and is mainly composed of two control layers, an inner control loop and an outer control loop (Dong et al., 2019) shown in Fig. 2 whereby the DC voltage control and power flow control can be achieved for the stable operation of VSC or MMC-MTDC system.

Two control tasks, the control of DC voltage and AC side auxiliary control, should be considered in order to ensure the proper and efficient control of MMC-based MTDC system (Gavriluta et al., 2015b). Regulation of the DC voltage is actually the main control challenge in MMC-based MTDC system, since it is used to stabilize the operations of the DC grid. However, DC voltage is directly associated with the balance of active power and power flow, similar to frequency parameters in AC grid systems. But, unlike frequency which is often considered a universal parameter, the dc grid voltage varies throughout the system depending upon the power injection at each node (Gavriluta et al., 2015a). In addition, power decoupling and fast response are also attractive features of the MMC-type converter stations which can offer auxiliary support to the AC network and greatly improve its performance and stability. Moreover, the current control schemes which apply to VSC-MTDC through inner and outer control loops are also applicable to the MMC-MTDC system (Ansari et al., 2020).

3.1. DC voltage control

An outer control loop is responsible for controlling the DC voltage. In MMC-based MTDC, DC voltage control is known to be too important to achieve effective MTDC control. This is because of the fact that in the DC network, the energy flow between the terminals of the network is controlled by DC voltage of the terminals. In other words, the DC voltage varies because of the power flow, which is regulated by the difference between the grid voltage and bus voltage. In contrast to the AC system, in which the frequency is kept at the nominal value throughout the system, the DC voltage level in the MTDC cannot be kept at the same level for all terminals. Therefore, a control strategy must be established to regulate the DC voltage in the MTDC system in such a way that the desired power flow can be achieved between the DC terminals (Rouzbehi et al., 2015). There are three main control strategies for controlling DC voltage in the MTDC system: master-slave, voltage margin and voltage droop. Moreover, these three methods can also be categorized as centralized and decentralized control strategies (Chen et al., 2017). A brief introduction regarding these three strategies is described as follows:

3.1.1. master-slave control

In this approach, one of the converters is the master controller responsible for controlling the DC voltage profile and the rest



Fig. 3. Characteristics of voltage margin control.

of the converters control the power flow. However, this strategy presents instability problems because it lacks reliability, so the DC voltage control is completely compromised and the correct operation cannot be guaranteed if the master converter fails (Rekik et al., 2018). Moreover, in this control strategy, the master converter should be connected to a strong AC grid in order to ensure the fast conditioning of DC grid so that negative impacts can be avoided on the AC grid. According to standard IEC 60870-5-101 and IEC 60870-5-104, which is widely used in power generation where master and salve converters can be termed as server and client, respectively (Item-no et al., 2021).

The master–slave control is an appropriate method for practical multi-terminal projects such as current Zhangbei, Nan'ao, and Zhoushan HVDC projects in China; because this kind of control is easy in dispatching power, the backup converter of dc voltage control is often developed in master–slave control for fault conditions (Zhao and Tao, 2022).

3.1.2. Voltage margin control

This control scheme is an extension of the master-slave control shown in Fig. 3. There are dedicated converters termed as clients in the voltage margin control that ensure the DC voltage control when the power limit is exceeded (Di Wang et al., 2015). Moreover, if the main converter, which can be termed as the server, reaches its power limitations or is off-line then one of the reserved converters performs the function of DC voltage regulation. This control strategy suffers from the same drawback of instability as in the master-slave control, where one master converter is responsible for controlling at one time and the shifting of the master converter will cause the generation of oscillations in the DC voltage (Rault et al., 2012). The magnitude of voltage margin in this control scheme should be chosen properly, because too small value will cause unnecessary shifting of the master converter, while too large value may lead to underutilization of the MTDC system. Additionally, determining the voltage margins becomes too much challenging in this scheme when the number of converter stations increases (Chaudhuri et al., 2014).

To implement the control functionalities, the Zhoushan, China MTDC transmission project uses the conventional voltage margin method (VMM) technique. However, due to the nature of the control and the fact that only one VSC at a time controls DC voltage, the dynamic responses are comparatively slow. Additionally, the response accuracy and power efficiency are both really poor. Therefore, the novel control approaches are simulated and tested in the literature in this project to address the aforementioned issues (Xu and Zhang, 2016).

Direct-current control with double closed-loop control is used in the Xiamen 320 kV VSC-HVDC transmission demonstration project. It is primarily made up of the phase-lock synchronization controller, the valve-based controller (VBC), the inner-loop current controller, and the outer-loop power controller (Guo et al., 2016).

3.1.3. Voltage droop control

Unlike master-slave and voltage margin control strategies which are based on centralized control, the droop control is the decentralized control strategy shown in Fig. 4 and is complicated as compared to the above-mentioned control schemes (Gavriluta et al., 2015b). Droop control strategy is applied to the MMCbased MTDC to facilitate power-sharing after a converter outage. This method allows multiple converter stations for controlling DC voltage to maintain power balancing and voltage stability (Spallarossa et al., 2014). This control principle is similar to the power frequency droop control of the AC system (Haileselassie and Uhlen, 2012a). In addition, this control scheme is more reliable because the various converter stations can work together to maintain the power balance and simultaneously control the DC voltage (Di Wang et al., 2015). Apart from reliability, there are no oscillations. In this type of method, multiple converters stations can be used as server and client at time.

The aforementioned DC voltage control strategies pose different limitations when applied to MMC-based MTDC system. It becomes necessary for researchers and industrialists to propose such control strategies which incorporate the features of these three strategies. In order to utilize the advantages of above mentioned three basic control strategies, different improved and modified control schemes have been proposed by the researchers in the literature. Based on DC voltage margin control, Ref. Chai et al. (2015) proposed an improved control scheme that actually overcomes the drawback of the conventional voltage margin strategy. In the proposed control strategy, the steady state power flow is regulated precisely. Based on the characteristics of both the voltage margin and the voltage droop control Ref. Cheng et al. (2019) proposed a new control strategy, the adaptive droop control of the DC voltage margin. It has been applied to 6-terminal MTDC systems. The proposed strategy offers good performance in transient and steady-state when the power fluctuations of the DC grid are small. Moreover, some of the converters in this strategy switch to adaptive droop control when the power fluctuation of the DC grid is larger. An improved droop control strategy is proposed in Ref. Zhang et al. (2019b), which can reduce the DC voltage deviation and improve the stability and reliability of the MTDC system. Master auxiliary coordinated control strategy has been proposed in Di Wang et al. (2015), which incorporates the features of voltage margin control and voltage droop control in which stable DC voltage can be achieved through the control parameters of each converter station. Moreover, this strategy can guarantee power distribution capabilities and suppress highpower fluctuations. Ref. Li et al. (2021) conducts research on the particular requirements for control and protection systems to guarantee the proper functioning of the VSC-HVDC grid. A number of important control methods are created, examined, and investigated in accordance, such as coordinated control for Zhangbei VSC-HVDC.

Notwithstanding the popularity of the voltage droop control, it has some limitations for certain converter stations; this scheme cannot perform fixed DC voltage and power control in some modes of operation. In order to overcome the disadvantage described, a control strategy was proposed in Ref. Rouzbehi et al. (2015), which deals with the uniform control strategy for regulating the DC voltage and the power sharing in VSC-MTDC networks. This control scheme incorporates the implementation of generalized voltage droop (GVD) control at the primary level of the MTDC system with a two-layer hierarchical architecture. In addition, the power-dependent droop-based control strategy has been proposed in Stamatiou and Bongiorno (2017), in which the proposed new control structure keeps the grid DC voltage close to its nominal value and also preserves the power flow in the DC grids, thus eliminating contingencies such as faults or



Fig. 4. Characteristics of voltage droop control.

disconnection of converter stations. Ref. Li et al. (2019) suggested the multipoint strategy for coordinated voltage control, which focuses on AC grids properties for a VSC-based MTDC system. This control strategy can provide satisfactory performance for dynamic DC voltage control with a reduced power deviation of converter stations and minimal power deviation from the steady state of converter stations. For autonomous power sharing and DC voltage regulation in a multi-stage DC grid, the new adaptive droop control strategy is proposed in Kumar and Padhy (2019). This control scheme can facilitate sharing of power between the terminals without putting a burden on any converter during converters outage. Moreover, this approach in DC grid, also reduces the DC voltage deviations from its nominal values. Deadband droop control and undead-band droop control strategies have been reviewed in Simiyu et al. (2019). Dead-band droop control incorporates the characteristics of voltage droop control and voltage margin control in each terminal of converter to improve the dynamic performance and flexibility in VSC-MTDC system. In addition, this scheme works as the voltage margin in constant power or constant current mode if dead-band in normal operation; otherwise, it operates in droop if it is outside the deadband. Unlike the dead-band control strategy, the undead-band neglects constant mode control of current/power and provides the droop constants specified for normal operation in the MTDC system. In Song et al. (2021), the cost-based adaptive droop control scheme is proposed. As compared to other adaptive droop control strategies, this scheme considers the advantage of the fact that it tries to reduce the generation cost of AC system and provide robust control. Based on droop control, an improved control strategy for VSC-MTDC is proposed in Qian et al. (2019), where an equivalent circuit of VSC-MTDC has been established in d-q reference frame and employed for designing this strategy. Moreover, this control scheme is a communication free method where its droop parameters consisting DC voltage droop, AC voltage droop and frequency droop are chosen optimally. Since the proposed method has the capability of sharing active and reactive power, and in case of sudden changes, it can also control the DC voltage, AC voltage and frequency of AC/DC grids without any need for communication infrastructure.

3.2. Power flow control and sharing among the converter stations

In classical AC system, maintaining the power balance between the generation side and load side is achieved by monitoring the frequency of the system. Though, this type of control mode is not applicable to MTDC system, where the frequency of the system is zero. So it is possible to redistribute the power sharing between the AC and MTDC system by controlling the power converters. Non-coordinated control strategies can be implemented in two terminal HVDC systems to eliminate the power imbalances. Nevertheless, when multi-terminal DC networks are considered and significant power variation is expected with a large number of buses then DC voltage droop control strategies are employed to control the power flow and sharing in MTDC system (Kotur and Stefanov, 2019). As a fact, the meshed structure is the preferable structure for MMC-MTDC system. The uncontrolled flow of power can generate system losses and can affect the stability of the entire system. Thus it becomes necessary to design the power flow controller since its significance paves the way for further development of MMC-MTDC system and DC grids (Wu et al., 2021). The flow of power and sharing in an MMC-based MTDC network are controlled by the DC voltage of each terminal, as shown in Fig. 5. In this regard, voltage droop control strategies are employed for the efficient control of power flow and sharing in MTDC system under any kind of variations on the generation or load side (Aragüés-Peñalba et al., 2012).

The voltage drops in DC line and converter losses have major impact on the control of the power flow in VSC or MMC-based MTDC system that resulting in large power flow deviations in the network. An approach is proposed in Haileselassie and Uhlen (2012b) to get precise control of power flow in the MTDC system, which can eliminate the power deviations that occur due to the DC line resistance and converter losses. Flexible power flow control using a DC-DC converter for DC networks is provided in Rouzbehi et al. (2016), and the DC-DC converter is connected to DC transmission line in cascade form hence named as cascade power flow controller. In this system, two layers control method is designed with novel differential voltage droop control at the primary level. This strategy enables the cascade power flow controller to control the power flow in the HVDC transmission. Based on the DC voltage deviation factor and power sharing factor, another adaptive voltage droop method is proposed in Wang et al. (2019b). The DC voltage rating and power loading of each converter within their limits are ensured by this strategy during large disturbances. Also, the capability of power sharing of the complete MTDC system remains high. Further, four terminal MTDC system has been designed in the PSCAD/EMDTC to validate the effectiveness of this control strategy under different kind of disturbances. For accurate power sharing, a new control strategy has been proposed in the Kirakosyan et al. (2018) where accurate power sharing has been ensured between the droop controlled power converter stations. With the help of Power Sharing index (PSI) communication between the adjacent converters, the exact droop control operation is achieved by the proposed scheme independent of DC system topology and line parameters like lengths and line resistances. For comparison, the Pilot Voltage Droop (PVD) based controller has been taken as the base case, which is an alternative communication-based scheme for getting precise power sharing. Though, the conventional voltage droop control schemes in MTDC system for power sharing lead to the deviation of the voltage from nominal value. Further, there is inaccurate power sharing in droop controlled based MTDC system. In order to get equal power sharing automatically among the converter stations and to compensate for the voltage deviation, the secondary controller with distributed architecture is recently proposed in Zhang et al. (2020). This work



Fig. 5. Power sharing characteristics in four-terminal MTDC system (Zhang et al., 2017).

presents a nonlinear secondary control method for regulating the average voltage of the complete MTDC system to reference and for sharing the power mismatch based on power ratings of the converters in the system. In this proposed method, the droop-based primary controller is improved in terms of voltage deviation and power sharing mismatch because the designed controller has been added as an additional controller to the primary droop controller. In Yadav et al. (2020), a control scheme with the combination of adaptive droop control and linear quadratic regulator (LQR) control is designed in order to achieve an appropriate power distribution between the converter connections. This approach reduces overshoots/undershoots, as it improves the dynamics of the closed loop system. Hence, it also reduces the time required to reach a steady state. This approach facilitates the power sharing between the terminals as per the converter rating and reduces the oscillations in both power and voltage deviation signals.

3.3. Power oscillations damping

As discussed earlier, the VSC-MTDC system is a promising solution for the integration of renewable energy sources (RES) like large-scale off-shore wind farms (OWFs) (Liang et al., 2009). Several two terminal VSC-based HVDC links are connected to develop a VSC-based MTDC system to make better power sharing between the multiple RESs and asynchronous AC system. As the classical control strategies like master-slave and DC voltage droop control only focus on the stable operation of the DC grid (Cheng et al., 2019). However, the equivalent inertia of the whole power grid could be reduced by the integration RESs into power system as power electronic-interfaced RESs (VSC-interfaced) have very negligible or even no rotating mass (Nahid-Al-Masood et al., 2016). The systems with such low inertia may face more stability issues such as large frequency deviation, power oscillations and so on Liu and Chen (2015). Some low frequency oscillations issues have become more and more significant when there is large scale interconnected power system. Low frequency oscillations are divided into two categories inter-area oscillations and local oscillations (Li et al., 2015). Inter-area power oscillations are more difficult as compared to local oscillations as a large number of generators are involved in this type of oscillation mode. Inter-area oscillations mode can cause more serious harm as continuous and equal, or increasing amplitude oscillations occur. Moreover, these

inter-area oscillations have caused wide-scale blackouts and may become the reason for separation and cascading failure in power systems (Pai and Stankovic, 2013). Therefore, attenuating the inter-area power oscillations is too much important in the power system.

Because of their flexibility and usually quick response, the VSC-MTDC applications with some modified control approach can provide a significant advantage to control the transmission system like inter-area power oscillations damping (Vural, 2016). The VSC-MTDC can also provide additional control features such as power oscillations damping, transient stability, fault recovery and sub-synchronous damping enhancement to improve the dynamic performance of the system (Liu and Liu, 2016). For the MTDC system, it provides the opportunity to integrate the power oscillation control into its DC power control. The basic idea is that by modifying the DC power reference value, oscillations of the AC system can be compensated (Pipelzadeh et al., 2013). It is also known that the active and/or reactive modulation capabilities of the MTDC system can be used in conjunction with several other signals to suppress inter-area power oscillations (Vural, 2016) effectively.

Ref. Preece and Milanović (2012) proposed the work to dampen the power oscillations in meshed AC network by the use of active power modulation at different converter stations in MTDC system. In this work, a power oscillation damping (POD) controller with a novel Modal Linear Quadratic Gaussian approach is designed. Based on the H_{∞} mixed-sensitivity formulation in Linear Matrix inequality framework a robust damping controller has been designed for the MTDC in Banerjee and Chaudhuri (2016). In Li et al. (2017c), based on frequency characteristics of inter-area oscillations, the controller is designed to damp the oscillations in the MTDC system. In Banerjee et al. (2018), a new approach to damping inter-area power oscillations is presented by developing an additional robust controller with multiple inputs and multiple outputs for MTDC systems integrated into AC networks. A nonlinear model predictive control scheme (NMPC) is presented in Fan et al. (2018) for an MTDC system to damp inter-area in the power grid. In this work, the Ensemble Kalman Filter (EnKF) method was used to generate future forecasts based on a nonlinear model in a finite horizon. Unlike existing control methods, this approach retains full non-linearity in the AC-MTDC system. In addition, a modified two-domain, four-machine system and a modified IEEE New England system

were selected to validate the proposed approach. In Lian et al. (2018), wide-area demand side control is developed to mitigate the inter-area oscillations by directly modulating the real power of end user loads. In this, the implementation of the control strategy is carried out in hierarchical manner. Ref. Wilches-Bernal et al. (2020) proposes a novel method using the loads, demand side of the system in order to damp the inter-area oscillations. The aggregator-level load modulation signal is determined by this novel methodology, where the loads are grouped into clusters and controlled as a unit. A coordinated control strategy for VSC-HVDC integrated with OWF has been proposed in Liu and Lindemann (2015), which aims to provide synthetic inertia. In Nie et al. (2019) the analysis of low frequency oscillations is proposed for AC/DC system with offshore wind power plant integrated through MMC-based HVDC system. Ref. Thakallapelli and Kamalasadan (2020) proposes the measurement-based wide area damping of inter-area oscillations based on multi-input multi-output (MIMO) identification, which facilitates estimating such oscillation frequencies. The wide area damping controller (WADC) design is based on the combination of the discrete linear quadratic regulator and Kalman filter to dampen the inter-area oscillations. This proposed method overcomes the demerits of earlier linearization-based methods presented in the literature.

The aforementioned damping control methods for VSC-MTDC can also be applicable to MMC-MTDC system. Though, the MMC topology has the advantage of internal energy storage, which can be utilized to damp the inter-area power oscillations (Trinh et al., 2014). Various methods to utilize the inherent energy of the MMC to damp the power oscillation are presented in the literature. The method utilizing the internal energy of MMCs to damp the low frequency power oscillations has been proposed in Barker et al. (2017). To effectively damp the power oscillations with virtual capacitance support of MMC is proposed in Taffese et al. (2020), where the effective DC grid capacitance is increased by using the stored energy of MMCs. It has been observed that various efficient power oscillations damping (POD) methods can be proposed by utilizing the internal dynamics of the MMCs for MMC-MTDC network. But there is still lack of work to be done in order to know the interaction of such dynamics. As the MMCs are more complex in terms of control than that traditional twolevel VSCs. Therefore, there is a need for a more complex internal control architecture to properly control the internal dynamics of MMCs. In addition, the enhanced stability of AC system as well DC network may be achieved by utilizing the MMCs internal energy storage effectively.

4. Protection methods for MMC-based MTDC system

The big challenge in the development of MMC-based MTDC system is its protection under dc fault conditions. Fault current can flow from the AC grid to the DC side through the freewheeling diodes under DC fault conditions in half bridge (HB) MMCs, a more common converter configuration for MTDC systems. Therefore, if a DC fault occurs, a low short circuit impedance can cause a sharp increase in short circuit current, which can lead to severe damage to power converters or the complete shutdown of the whole system (Chen et al., 2011). However, HB-MMC configuration is widely preferred in the MTDC system, but it cannot block the dc fault under fault conditions and this behavior of HB-MMC is similar to the conventional two-level VSC, as shown in Fig. 6.

Fault handling of DC systems is similar to faulty handling of AC systems, which includes fault detection and location as well as fault interruption. The propagation rate of the fault in a DC system is much faster than in an AC system. Therefore, the fault clearing must be done rapidly in order to limit the effect of fault on the neighboring DC lines. Therefore, the time required to clear



Fig. 6. Equivalent circuit of the HB-MMC system during DC-side short circuit fault (Qin et al., 2015).

the DC fault should be in the range of milliseconds which can be achieved with the employment of fast DC breakers (Taisneh et al., 2011). As discussed earlier that in event of DC fault, both HB-MMC and the conventional two-level VSC have similar behavior and cannot block the fault currents. Therefore, DC fault Analysis, Detection and Location methods for VSC-MTDC can also be used for MMC-MTDC system.

4.1. DC fault analysis

Analysis and calculation of short circuit current are necessary for a protection design of MTDC system. In literature, the DC fault types and characteristics for general VSC-based MTDC systems have been investigated by Chang et al. (2015), Bucher and Franck (2016), Guo et al. (2021), Li et al. (2020a) and Dessouky et al. (2019) in detail, which is also applicable to the MMC-based MTDC system. DC fault analysis of MMC-based MTDC system and two-level VSC has been proposed by the Cui et al. (2011) and Zhang and Xu (2016). Meanwhile, the results are based on the simulation of electromagnetic transients (EMT), which actually takes a long time when a large and complex DC network is taken into account. In Ref. Yang et al. (2011), the dynamics of two level VSC based network have been analytically studied. Ref. Ye et al. (2021) proposes the characteristics analysis and efficient estimation method for short-circuit current in MMC-MTDC system. In Li et al. (2017b), a generic fault current calculation method is proposed for DC grid, where the fault matrix of the entire Dc grid is established. However, this algorithm cannot provide clear analytical expressions of the fault current and also the parameters which affect the fault current. Further, a comprehensive review of DC short-circuit fault current analysis and suppression techniques has been carried out in Qin et al. (2020).

4.2. DC fault detection and location algorithms/ relaying algorithms

Various DC fault detection and location methods are known as relaying algorithms that have been presented in the literature to protect the MTDC system. These methods are categorized as non-communication/local measurement based and communication-based algorithms. The communication-based methods use only locally available measurements for fault detection and communication-based methods use the information from both ends to take the decision. The communication-based





(b) Communication-based Protection Algorithms

Fig. 7. A comparison of protection algorithms (Leterme et al., 2019).

algorithm is often called two-ended method, while communication less methods are known as single-ended methods. The basic concept can be understood from Fig. 7.

The local measurement-based algorithms are very fast since they take the information from a single end, but lack selectivity. Some of the examples include Undervoltage, overcurrent, rate of change of voltage and rate of change of current. Communication based algorithms are inherently selective, but they pose a slow response due to the communication channel. System based on these may go into a non-operative state if any problem is found in communication channel. The most common methods among these are directional-current and differential-current. Some other methods like traveling wave based and artificial intelligence based have also been discussed in the literature. Ref. Taisneh et al. (2011) describes differential, overcurrent and distance methods and their difficulties when applied to a high voltage direct current (HVDC) grid. In Naidoo and Ijumba (2004), Zhang et al. (2012), Li et al. (2017a) and Sneath and Rajapakse (2016), the traveling wave, voltage derivative and dc voltage level protection methods have been discussed. A detailed review of various fault detection and location algorithms is presented below:

4.2.1. Tarvelling wave-based

The concept of traveling wave-based fault location methods for the transmission line is explained in Baseer (2013). Refs. Jiang et al. (2018), Wang and Hou (2020), Li et al. (2018a) and Zhang et al. (2021) propose fault detection and location methods based on traveling waves. A traveling wave detection technique based on communication between two terminals was proposed in Azizi et al. (2014) and Leterme et al. (2016). The fault type and location can be precisely determined by calculating the traveling wave propagation time between two terminals. Although flexible HVDC grids need a faster protection speed than a typical HVDC system, it will be constrained by communication delay. In Zhang et al. (2021), a single-ended TW based protection method has been proposed for VSC HVDC with the integration of renewable energy. The proposed approach includes the theories of wavelet transform modulus maximum and phase-mode transformation for dc lines in the system. The results show high sensitivity to high resistance faults and remote faults. Ref. Jamali and Mirhosseini (2019) proposes the traveling wave based method for VSC HVDC where the traveling waves generated by fault events are filtered through series inductor. The filtered voltage is processed by a morphological gradient to design the single-ended protection. This method does not require communication and is capable of detecting and distinguishing high resistance faults. For MMC-MTDC grids, Ref. Zhang et al. (2019) suggests a novel single-ended line protection. The initial values of the traveling positive-sequence voltage traveling waves (PSVTWs) produced by the fault are initially examined using the symmetrical component analysis. Based on these, a fast protection scheme is proposed and tested under various fault conditions. However, in these methods, wave head detection is a major challenge in identifying the faults occurring on DC lines (He et al., 2014). In addition, methods based on traveling waves are not able to detect high-resistance faults, and their practical implementation is not easy due to the high-sampling method (Li et al., 2017a).

4.2.2. Natural frequency based

Natural frequency-based fault location and detection techniques have also received interest in HVDC. In these methods, there is no need to detect the wave head as with the traveling wave methods (He et al., 2014). Refs. Song et al. (2011) and Liao et al. (2013) propose the fault location methods based on the natural frequency of the traveling wave, which has the capability of locating the dc fault occurring on the HVDC lines accurately and quickly.

Ref. He et al. (2014) employs the natural frequency to locate the fault in a bipolar CSC-based HVDC system where the dominant natural frequency is used to calculate the fault distance by computing the velocity of traveling wave and reflection coefficient. The authors of Song et al. (2011) describe a fault location approach in a two-terminal VSC-based HVDC system by extracting the fault current's natural frequency. Because of the fault's high transient energy, the DC line will produce more natural frequency components. However, these methods are not applicable for time-varying transients. Additionally, the accuracy of measurement decreases when fault distance increases. Voltage and current frequency spectra can be utilized to propose an efficient method of protection.

4.2.3. Wavelet Transform based

The Wavelet Transform (WT) is a powerful method for extracting information from current and voltage signals (Robertson et al., 1996). WT-based protection schemes can be seen in Murthy et al. (2008), De Kerf et al. (2011) and Pérez et al. (2012). Wavelet transform based protection methods are categorized as continuous wavelet transform (CWT) and discrete wavelet transform (DWT) based methods. The DWT methods can easily be implemented compared to CWT, the discrete wavelet transform and pose less computation time (Yeap et al., 2017). In Saleem et al. (2018), DWT is used to locate and detect the fault in the DC system. The proposed method has been verified and tested for different fault types at different locations.

The Zhangbei four-terminal HVDC grid is used as an example in Kong et al. (2017) for the analysis and design of a DC line fault protection scheme. A lifting wavelet-based non-unit protection scheme has been proposed that can locate the fault within a few milliseconds. The validity and reliability of the suggested protection approach are verified under various fault resistances, locations, and fault types. In these methods, however, the wavelet coefficient for detecting the fault is predetermined. The fault entry angle and the fault's resistance can influence the methods' efficiency based on the coefficients of wavelets. In addition, these methods are not fast enough compared to others and may not show suitability for stand-alone protection schemes

4.2.4. Transient based

The transient-based protection method is presented in Zheng et al. (2012a), in which the difference in transient energy of the rectifier and inverter sides is used to detect the internal and external fault and differentiate them in a bipolar HVDC network. The method to detect and differentiate between the internal and external faults in two pole HVDC is proposed in Zheng et al. (2012b), where a transient harmonic current is used. However, its sensitivity can be affected by the resistance of fault and its location. Therefore, it needs information about transient current harmonics at both ends to distinguish one fault from another. Ref. Abu-Elanien et al. (2017) proposes the method of identifying the fault at a terminal using the high-frequency transient signal. Shunt capacitors installed at the bus bar are used to differentiate between the internal and external faults. In this way, high-frequency transients that originate from external faults can be eliminated. Meanwhile, the use of shunt capacitors add up the cost, but the requirement of communication system can be reduced as single end measurement is used for making the decision. Ref. Li et al. (2020a) proposes the fault detection method based on transient average current for MTDC system. Using the average transient value of current, a non-unit DC fault detection method having low complexity and high sensitivity is developed. In Abu-Elanien et al. (2016), a method for fault detection in VSC-MTDC is presented. The work is focused to use energy index difference and which can be determined from transient current signals with high frequency measured at both terminals. However, the accuracy in detecting the fault may not be possible practically by taking only the fault affected transient signals because similar transients can also be generated by switching or/and other transient events. In addition, transient-based fault location and detection methods are not sensitive to faults with high resistance.

4.2.5. Voltage and current derivative based

Refs. Wang et al. (2015) and Sneath and Rajapakse (2016) present protection methods based on the voltage derivative and current derivative. Voltage and current derivatives, namely the rate of change of voltage or current signals are considered an effective criterion for designing the dc fault analysis method for MTDC system. If the change rate of dc voltage or current exceeds the preset threshold value, a fault can be identified. Based on the dc voltage and current derivatives a fault detection method for radial MTDC is presented in Marvik et al. (2015b). However, the robustness of this method is not verified for meshed-MDTC system. A communication less protection scheme for HVDC radial transmission with three connections and a bipolar configuration is presented in Marvik et al. (2015a), which is based on the threshold limit of DC current derivatives and using DC CBs. However, its practical implementation is not feasible because the DC CBs are not yet available on the market. Ref. Meghwani et al. (2017) presents the work to detect and distinguish the fault in DC micro grid by using first and second derivatives of the fault current. Refs. Mirhosseini et al. (2021), Le Blond et al. (2016) and Haleem and Rajapakse (2018) present and review the fault detection and location methods based on voltage and current derivatives. Ref. Wang et al. (2019c) suggests a protection method for bipolar VSC-HVDC grids equipped with DC circuit breakers based on the Zhangbei HVDC grid project. The protection process is initiated, faults are quickly identified using the voltage gradient, and internal and external faults are distinguished using the voltage derivative criterion. Based on the propagation characteristics between the line- and zero-mode voltages, two different faulty pole identification techniques are suggested, guaranteeing the selectivity of the protection. However, these schemes depend upon the system topology and parameters such as capacitance and resistance. In addition, they have low accuracy for high resistance faults.

4.2.6. Overcurrent based

Over-current based protection methods have been proposed for VSC-HVDC in Baran and Mahajan (2007); the issue with this scheme is that it requires a high current threshold value to achieve the desired fault discrimination. Therefore, it will require a long span of time for the breaker to reach the completely open position. Additionally, the fault may not be detected if there exists a high impedance fault in the DC system. Moreover, overcurrent, under voltage and differential protection schemes have been established for the point-point HVDC system. However, the first two methods have the capability to detect the faults within 2 or 3 ms but are not able to detect the high resistance faults. Communication-based protection methods are applied to the Nan'ao three terminal MMC-HVDC project in literature. The boundary components (line inductors) used in the Nan'ao project are 10 mH. Under these weak boundary conditions, Ref. Guo and Liu (2018) uses overcurrent protection in conjunction with current differential protection to discriminate between internal and external faults. Ref. Yang et al. (2010) proposes an overcurrent protection for a radial VSC-MTDC. The current magnitude is compared to a threshold of 2.1 p.u. Further, an inverse time OC method has been suggested in Torres-Olguin and Hoidalen (2015) for three-terminal MTDC where the magnitude of the current is inversely changed with time.

Although, a differential protection scheme can detect high resistance faults but meet the speed requirements of DC protection, it relies on a fast communication link. Even when high-speed communication link is used, such as an optical link, the applicability of the differential scheme is determined by the length of the cable or line (Le Blond et al., 2016).

Table 2

DC fault detection and location methods.

Protection method	Advantages	Limitations
Handshaking method	Cheaper than DC CBs Practically applicable	Not suitable for multi-terminal HVDC system Long down time for the entire DC network
Traveling wave-based	More suitable for DC transmission because the traveling wave is present at any point, Provides the high speed protection	The detection of wave head is challenging in identifying the faults, Sensitive to noise and current capacitive distributions in differential protection
Natural frequency-based	No need to detect the wave head as in traveling wave, Can use any post fault data	May not be applicable for time varying transients Algorithms are not fast enough and stable as compared to other methods
Wavelet-based	Band pass filters can be avoided as it consists of filter banks	The fault resistance and fault inception can affect the effectiveness May not be applicable for stand-alone systems
Transient/derivative	Can use changes in both voltage and current Able to detect external faults due to high selectivity	May not be suitable for MDTC due to presence of multi-resonance frequencies in the system Depending on system parameters (resistance and capacitance) and system topology Not applicable for high resistance fault due to low accuracy
Overvoltage/overcurrent	Provide tolerable results as a backup protection	Low accuracy and selectivity thus cannot be used as main protection scheme in MTDC
Artificial Intelligence (AI)-based	Provides fast and accurate results in simulations	Practical implementation is difficult as it is not robust enough
Harmonic-based	Can discriminate between the external and internal faults	More suitable for 2, 3 level converters but difficult to detect on MMC

4.2.7. Handshaking method

Refs. Tang and Ooi (2007) and Ashouri et al. (2018) propose the handshaking method to detect the dc fault in VSC-MTDC system. The concept of handshaking was firstly introduced in Tang (2003). This scheme uses AC circuit breakers and Dc switches. The handshaking method can be applicable to two terminal HVDC network. However, for the MTDC system, when the fault occurs, the AC CB will perform the function and all the converters have to be shut down, and because of this, the power flow in the entire network can be interrupted. In addition, transient phases such as capacitor discharge and diode freewheeling stages take place very rapidly, and could cause the damage of semiconductor components and other devices if reasonable care is not taken. Further, fault detection and location methods are summarized in Table 2.

4.3. DC fault interruption methods

In Barnes et al. (2020) the AC CBs coordinating with DC switches are employed to clear the Dc fault in Dc grid which is also called handshaking-based protection method. However, the AC CBs have a slow response; this solution cannot meet the fast requirements of Dc grids. In this regard, the MMCs with fault blocking capability can provide more feasible choices for DC fault interruption in MTDC system. In consequence, three ways are practicable to clear the DC faults in MMC-MTDC system. They can include the use of DC CBs, the integration of an MMC converter topology with fault blocking capability, and the coordination of converters with DC CBs and some other protection components.

4.3.1. Use of DC circuit breakers

There are mainly three types of DCCBs which include mechanical, solid-state and hybrid DCCBs have been introduced in the literature for DC systems as shown in Fig. 8. The basic operating principles and configuration of DC CBs are studied and reviewed in Barnes et al. (2020) and Mohammadi et al. (2021). The DC CB actually needs to create zero crossing switching in order to interrupt the fault current and dissipate the energy stored in the system. In Ref. Eriksson et al. (2014), the mechanical DC CB is employed in high power dc grid to isolate the fault. The configuration of the mechanical DC CB basically consists of a normal current path, commutation path and energy dissipation path, as shown in Fig. 8(a). During the normal operation, the current flows through the CB and when the fault occurs, it will be commutated through commutation path. Mechanical DC CBs are inexpensive and have the advantage of low on state losses. However, their operating time is around 30 to 100 ms, so they are not preferred in VSC-based HVDC applications.

The other category of DC CB is solid state DC CBs which basically employ the semiconductor switches as both are normally conducting and breaking elements. For the implementation of solid-state DC CBs, various combinations of semiconductor switches and ancillary circuits with an ultra-fast operating speed are used (Meyer and De Doncker, 2006). Solid-state DC CBs have the ability to interrupt the fault current rapidly and their typical operating time is less than 1 ms. Therefore, these CBs can be used when high speed fault isolation is needed. However, the solid-state DC CBs have high on-state losses and a high cost (Pei et al., 2016).

One of the DC CB configurations in the discussion today is hybrid DC CB which typically stands out from the former two. This type of DC CB is implemented with the combination of mechanical DC CBs and solid-state DC CBs, which essentially includes the negligible on-state losses of mechanical switches with the advantages of power semiconductors. Refs. Li et al. (2016) and Ahmad and Wang (2000) present the operation of hybrid DC CBs and their application to the HVDC grid. The general and typical configurations of hybrid DC CBs are shown in Fig. 8(b) and (c), respectively.

In Shukla and Demetriades (2015), operational principles of the hybrid DC CBs are analyzed, and their various configurations are summarized too. The fault isolation method based on hybrid DCCB for DC grid is presented in Hajian et al. (2013). In the hybrid DCCBs, the total protection time and peak breaking time are responsible for the size of surge arrestors and other power electronic devices. Ref. Wang and Marquardt (2015) presents a fast hybrid DC CB with scalability and modularity properties. Moreover, the use of semiconductor switches in hybrid DC CBs makes them able to provide high-speed fault isolation, and their operating time is 2 ms. As a fact, the mechanical DC CBs have the capability to provide low loss conduction paths but take a





(b)



Fig. 8. (a) Basic configuration of mechanical DC CB (b) general configuration of hybrid DC CB (c) typical specific configuration of hybrid DCCB (Callavik et al., 2012).

long time to clear the faults. On the other hand, the solid state DC CBs have a faster switching speed and can clear the faults in less than 1 ms but have more on-state losses as compared to the mechanical DC CBs. Consequently, the hybrid DC CBs have lower on-state power losses than the solid state DC CBs and faster speed than the mechanical DC CBs.

4.3.2. Use of MMCS with fault blocking capability

Researchers today have an interest in taking advantage of the in-built fault-ride through the capability of MMC converters by modifying their sub-modules (Yadav et al., 2017; Huang et al., 2017). The modified sub-module can generate the voltage with reverse polarity to eliminate the fault in the DC network and recover very quickly, as it can avoid the contribution of the AC side to the DC fault current. In addition, modified converters can improve the system stability, since they also work as wave

shaping circuits and can regulate the AC current while riding through a DC fault.

Therefore, the protection schemes based on the converter topologies provide the alternative to replace the expensive CBs completely. Owing to the benefits of fewer switches and lower losses, the HB MMC topology is more dominant topology in HVDC application. However, it has no fault blocking capability, so when the fault occurs on the DC side, the fault current can flow from the ac side through antiparallel diodes. However, it has no fault blocking capability, so that in the event of a fault on the DC side, the fault current can flow through anti-parallel diodes from the AC side. In order to address this matter, it is necessary to propose the MMCs with inherent fault-blocking capability.

Ref. Zhang et al. (2018a) proposes an enhanced HB sub-module configuration which not only has the ability of protection but also employs a reduced number of power thyristors of lower cost and has lower losses than the conventional HB sub-module in

MMC. A novel bidirectional blocking SB (BBSM) is proposed in Xue et al. (2017) to clear the fault; the fault current is completely transferred to the bypass thyristor when all IGBTs are switched off. However, the cost and volume are significantly increased by employing additional thyristors. The HB sub-module with a bi-directional control switch is designed in Zhang et al. (2019a) and is known as a hybrid double direction blocking submodule (HDDB) for reducing power losses in the MTDC system. In Yao et al. (2020), a new type of double reverse sub-module is proposed, which contains less power devices with the same voltage. A novel flexible an over-head HVDC transmission converter station topology is proposed in Huo et al. (2020), wherein blocking sub-modules are added onto the positive and negative side of DC buses of a traditional HB SM converter station. The proposed work provides the rapid fault current blocking in the event of DC bus short circuit. In order to avoid the concerning flaws of the double thyristor-based fault clearing method on DC side, a protection technique based on the new MMC submodule topology is proposed in Li et al. (2020c). In this work, RC absorber, a group of inverse-series IGBTs and diodes are added to the sub-module. Ref. Zhu et al. (2019) proposes the full bridge director switch based MMC topology, which has the features of DC side fault blocking capability and is more compact. Also, it provides a more effective predictive control strategy in order to reduce the error of sub-module capacitor voltage and output AC current. However, there are more power losses, especially with the increase in the number of SMs. Presently, various MMC topologies with fault blocking topologies have been proposed in the literature. Although the proposed topologies efficiently block fault current, the large number of switches and other control circuits results in additional power losses. Various hybrid design strategies have been proposed to optimize the MMC design in terms of fault blocking capability, power loss and cost.

4.3.3. Use of coordination of the MMCS with DC CBS

The MMCs with fault blocking capability SMs are not costeffective solutions to clear the fault in MTDC network due to their high cost and high losses. Moreover, there is still a need for DC CBs to isolate the faulty lines reliably in MTDC system. However, the only use of DC CBs is not even a possible solution for interrupting the DC fault current because a large number of CBs are needed in meshed MTDC network (Wang et al., 2019a; Liu et al., 2017).

Therefore, the coordination of MMC topologies with hybrid DC CBs can provide a potential solution (Wan et al., 2020). In Zhao et al. (2019), two novel coordination methods have been presented for dc fault suppression and clearance. Ref. Wang et al. (2017) proposes the coordination strategy to discontinue the fault current by hybrid DC CBs without blocking the MMC. Also, it ensures the continued operation of a healthy system. An assembly of DC CBs and a corresponding control strategy have been proposed in Liu et al. (2017). Based on the coordination of Dc CBs and HB MMCs, a protection strategy has been proposed in Tejas Gaidhani and Thakre (2020) to prevent the overcurrent and suppress the dc fault current in MMC arms.

5. Future development prospects of MMC-based MTDC system

Significant developments have been made in SM topologies, modeling, control, modulation techniques, and MMC applications over the past decade. In recent years, MMC has received more attention from various industrial applications and has become an integral part of new HVDC systems, integration of various RES into the grid, medium voltage drives, FACTs and storage systems. In addition, MMC-based HVDC systems have become an emerging technology that will lead to the development of the concept of super grids in the future. However, it suffers from several problems that must be resolved in order to expand its scope. This allows new SM topologies to be proposed to reduce the cost and size of the back-to-back MMC structure. With medium voltage inverters, there is a problem with the voltage ripple of SM capacitors. High value capacitors are needed to reduce these ripples during low frequency operation, which actually increases the cost and space of the entire system. To solve this problem, an efficient control method is needed. There are control and protection problems in the MMC-MTDC system; if they are met, a new search gateway could open. New control methods have to be developed in order to increase the output performance of the MMC and also to decrease the communication load. Further, enhanced hierarchical control architectures are also required to be proposed to integrate the system properly. To develop the large-scale MTDC system, more computationally efficient models of MMCs would be required. More research on the internal dynamics of MMCs would be needed to be carried out for the development the efficient methods to dampen the power oscillations in MTDC system.

A fast and robust protection system for MMC-MTDC systems is highly required. Therefore, there is still a need to develop fast and robust dc fault detection and location algorithms that can take the decision within the first few milliseconds. A combination of the different algorithms can provide better protection performance. Therefore, the combination of local measurement based and communication-based algorithms is still a challenge that can be further instigated. The use of only DC CBs for the protection of MTDC system is not an economical solution. The coordination DCCBs with MMC for the development of an effective protection system is highly recommended. However, coordinated protection strategies with decreased switching losses and overall cost are required to be developed for the future MTDC system.

The use of semiconductor material in MMCs plays a vital role in its performance. Nowadays, silicon-based semiconductor devices are widely used, but the combination of silicon and silicon carbide (SiC) (Leterme et al., 2019) could pave the way for a great future for the development of new SMs in future. In addition, the combination of these components can offer advantages such as the use of small capacitors, lower power losses, increased efficiency and fault handling capability, and full control under normal and high conditions fault.

6. Conclusion

This paper provides a review of the control and protection system of the MMC-MTDC system. The basic DC voltage control strategies have been discussed in detail. Further, coordinated control strategies have also been reviewed, and their critical analysis is presented. Besides, it covers the protection of MMC-MTDC under dc fault conditions. The protection part mainly discusses the various aspects of the relaying algorithms and fault interruption methods. Various Relaying algorithms have been discussed in terms of different characteristics and applications.

It can be concluded that new control schemes need to be developed to improve MMC output performance and reduce communication load. To properly integrate the system, the enhanced, hierarchical control architectures are also required to be addressed. Coordinated-droop control with other control schemes may be the best solution for future MMC-based MTDC control strategies to improve the performance of AC and DC systems. There is still a need to utilize the internal dynamics of the MMC to design an efficient method to reduce the power oscillations.

Further, various types of dc fault detection and location algorithms have been discussed in detail. Various methods such as voltage based, currently based and traveling wave based have been discussed. Their main characteristics and features are compared and summarized. The local measurement-based algorithms are fast but lack selectivity. Moreover, they need the limiting inductors in order to improve the selectivity and set the protection zones. Also, these inductors reduce the peak value of fault current; this allows the use of CBs with a lower rating, which can avoid the higher energy dissipation. Meanwhile, the communication-based algorithms provide high selectivity, but their application is limited by the communication delay and channel's correct operation.

It can be concluded that the protection of the MMC-MTDC system predominantly incorporates the local-measurement based algorithms. Further, HB-MMC configuration and fully selective strategies with hybrid DCCBs are highly recommended for the future development of the MMC-MTDC system. In addition, combining the different protection algorithms can benefit the system's protection performance.

Declaration of competing interest

The authors declare that they have no known competing financial interests or personal relationships that could have appeared to influence the work reported in this paper.

Data availability

Data will be made available on request.

Acknowledgment

The author (Hossam M. Zawbaa) thanks the European Union's Horizon 2020 research and Enterprise Ireland for their support under the Marie Skłodowska-Curie grant agreement No. 847402.

References

- Abu-Elanien, A.E.B., Abdel-Khalik, A.S., Massoud, A.M., Ahmed, S., 2017. A noncommunication based protection algorithm for multi-terminal HVDC grids. Electr. Power Syst. Res. 144, 41–51. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.epsr.2016.11. 010.
- Abu-Elanien, A.E.B., Elserougi, A.A., Abdel-Khalik, A.S., Massoud, A.M., Ahmed, S., 2016. A differential protection technique for multi-terminal HVDC. Electr. Power Syst. Res. 130, 78–88. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.epsr.2015.08.021.
- Ahmad, Muhammad, Wang, Zhixin, 2000. A hybrid DC circuit breaker with faultcurrent-limiting capability for VSC-HVDC transmission system. Energies 12 (12), 1825. http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/1-4020-0613-6_20021.
- Ahmed, N., 2018. Efficient Modeling of Modular Multilevel Converters for HVDC Transmission Systems.
- Alassi, A., Bañales, S., Ellabban, O., Adam, G., MacIver, C., 2019. HVDC transmission: Technology review, market trends and future outlook. Renew. Sustain. Energy Rev. 112 (June), 530–554. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.rser.2019.04. 062.
- Alharbi, M., Isik, S., Bhattacharya, S., 2018. Reliability comparison and evaluation of MMC based HVDC systems. In: Conf. Rec. 3rd IEEE Int. Work. Electron. Power Grid, eGrid 2018, Vol. 1. pp. 1–5. http://dx.doi.org/10.1109/eGRID. 2018.8598662.
- Ali, S., Ling, Z., Tian, K., Huang, Z., 2021. Recent advancements in submodule topologies and applications of MMC. IEEE J. Emerg. Sel. Top. Power Electron. 9 (3), 3407–3435. http://dx.doi.org/10.1109/JESTPE.2020.2990689.
- Alsseid, A.M., Jovcic, D., Starkey, A., 2011. Small signal modelling and stability analysis of multiterminal VSC-HVDC. In: Proc. 2011 14th Eur. Conf. Power Electron. Appl. EPE 2011. pp. 1–10.
- Alyami, H., Mohamed, Y., 2017. Review and development of MMC employed in VSC-HVDC systems. In: Can. Conf. Electr. Comput. Eng.. http://dx.doi.org/10. 1109/CCECE.2017.7946676.
- Ansari, J.A., Liu, C., Khan, S.A., 2020. MMC based MTDC grids: A detailed review on issues and challenges for operation, control and protection schemes. IEEE Access 8 (Mmc), 168154–168165. http://dx.doi.org/10.1109/access.2020. 3023544.
- Aragüés-Peñalba, M., Egea-Àlvarez, A., Gomis-Bellmunt, O., Sumper, A., 2012. Optimum voltage control for loss minimization in HVDC multi-terminal transmission systems for large offshore wind farms. Electr. Power Syst. Res. 89, 54–63. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.epsr.2012.02.006.

- Ashouri, M., Bak, C.L., Faria Da Silva, F., 2018. A review of the protection algorithms for multi-terminal VCD-HVDC grids. In: Proc. IEEE Int. Conf. Ind. Technol., Vol. 2018-Febru. pp. 1673–1678. http://dx.doi.org/10.1109/ICIT. 2018.8352433.
- Azizi, S., Sanaye-Pasand, M., Abedini, M., Hassani, A., 2014. A traveling-wavebased methodology for wide-area fault location in multiterminal DC systems. IEEE Trans. Power Deliv. 29 (6), 2552–2560. http://dx.doi.org/10.1109/ TPWRD.2014.2323356.
- Banerjee, A., Chaudhuri, N.R., 2016. Robust damping of iNTER-AREA oSCILLA-TIONS in AC-MTDC grids using H∞ mixed-sensitivity approach. In: IEEE Power Energy Soc. Gen. Meet., Vol. 2016-Novem. pp. 1–5. http://dx.doi.org/ 10.1109/PESGM.2016.7742013.
- Banerjee, A., Chaudhuri, N.R., Kavasseri, R.G., 2018. A novel explicit disturbance model-based robust damping of interarea oscillations through MTDC grids embedded in AC systems. IEEE Trans. Power Deliv. 33 (4), 1864–1874. http://dx.doi.org/10.1109/TPWRD.2018.2799170.
- Baran, M.E., Mahajan, N.R., 2007. Overcurrent protection on voltage-sourceconverter-based multiterminal DC distribution systems. IEEE Trans. Power Deliv. 22 (1), 406–412. http://dx.doi.org/10.1109/TPWRD.2006.877086.
- Barker, C.D., Whitehouse, R.S., Adamczyk, A.G., Garcia Soto, G., 2017. Low frequency active power oscillation damping using a MMCVSC HVDC link. In: IET Conf. Publ., Vol. 2017, no. CP709. pp. 1–6. http://dx.doi.org/10.1049/ cp.2017.0012.
- Barnes, M., Vilchis-Rodriguez, D.S., Pei, X., Shuttleworth, R., Cwikowski, O., Smith, A.C., 2020. HVDC circuit breakers-a review. IEEE Access 8, 211829–211848. http://dx.doi.org/10.1109/ACCESS.2020.3039921.
- Baseer, M.A., 2013. Travelling waves for finding the fault location in transmission lines. J. Electr. Electron. Eng. 1 (1), 1. http://dx.doi.org/10.11648/j.jeee. 20130101.11.
- Beddard, A., Barnes, M., 2015. Modelling of MMC-HVDC Systems An Overview, Vol. 80. Elsevier B.V..
- Bucher, M.K., Franck, C.M., 2016. Analytic approximation of fault current contribution from AC networks to MTDC networks during pole-to-ground faults. IEEE Trans. Power Deliv. 31 (1), 20–27. http://dx.doi.org/10.1109/TPWRD. 2015.2401056.
- Callavik, M., Blomberg, A., Häfner, J., Jacobson, B., 2012. The hybrid HVDC breaker. ABB Grid Systems. In: Technical Paper, 361. pp. 143–152.
- Candelaria, J., Do Park, J., 2011. VSC-HVDC system protection: A review of current methods. In: 2011 IEEE/PES Power Syst. Conf. Expo. PSCE 2011. pp. 1–7. http://dx.doi.org/10.1109/PSCE.2011.5772604.
- Cao, J., Du, W., Wang, H.F., Bu, S.Q., 2013. Minimization of transmission loss in meshed AC/DC grids with VSC-MTDC networks. IEEE Trans. Power Syst. 28 (3), 3047–3055. http://dx.doi.org/10.1109/TPWRS.2013.2241086.
- Chai, R., Zhang, B., Dou, J., 2015. Improved DC voltage margin control method for DC grid based on VSCs. In: 2015 IEEE 15th Int. Conf. Environ. Electr. Eng. EEEIC 2015 - Conf. Proc.. pp. 1683–1687. http://dx.doi.org/10.1109/EEEIC. 2015.7165425.
- Chang, B., Cwikowski, O., Barnes, M., Shuttleworth, R., 2015. Multi-terminal VSC-HVDC pole-to-pole fault analysis and fault recovery study. In: IET Semin. Dig., Vol. 2015, no. CP654. pp. 1–8. http://dx.doi.org/10.1049/cp.2015.0093.
- Chaudhuri, N.R., Chaudhuri, B., Majumder, R., Yazdani, A., 2014. Multi-Terminal Direct-Current Grids. 1390.
- Chen, X., Wang, L., Sun, H., Chen, Y., 2017. Fuzzy logic based adaptive droop control in multiterminal HVDC for wind power integration. IEEE Trans. Energy Convers. 32 (3), 1200–1208. http://dx.doi.org/10.1109/TEC.2017.2697967.
- Chen, X., Zhao, C., Cao, C., 2011. Research on the fault characteristics of HVDC based on modular multilevel converter. In: 2011 IEEE Electrical Power and Energy Conference. pp. 91–96.
- Cheng, Z.P., Wang, Y.F., Li, Z.W., Gao, J.F., 2019. DC voltage margin adaptive droop control strategy of VSC-MTDC systems. J. Eng. 2019 (16), 1783–1787. http://dx.doi.org/10.1049/joe.2018.8695.
- Cui, S., et al., 2011. DC fault analysis of VSC based multi-terminal HVDC systems. In: 2010 IEEE Energy Convers. Congr. Expo. ECCE 2010 - Proc., pp. 3–8.
- De Kerf, K., et al., 2011. Wavelet-based protection strategy for DC faults in multiterminal VSC HVDC systems. IET Gener. Transm. Distrib. 5 (4), 496–503. http://dx.doi.org/10.1049/iet-gtd.2010.0587.
- Debnath, S., Qin, J., Bahrani, B., Saeedifard, M., Barbosa, P., 2015. Operation, control, and applications of the modular multilevel converter: A review. IEEE Trans. Power Electron. 30 (1), 37–53. http://dx.doi.org/10.1109/TPEL.2014. 2309937.
- Dessouky, S.S., Fawzi, M., Ibrahim, H.A., Ibrahim, N.F., 2019. DC pole to pole short circuit fault analysis in VSC-HVDC transmission system. In: 2018 20th Int. Middle East Power Syst. Conf. MEPCON 2018 - Proc., pp. 900–904. http://dx.doi.org/10.1109/MEPCON.2018.8635237.
- Di Wang, Z., et al., 2015. A coordination control strategy of voltage-sourceconverter-based MTDC for offshore wind farms. IEEE Trans. Ind. Appl. 51 (4), 2743–2752. http://dx.doi.org/10.1109/TIA.2015.2407325.
- Ding, G., Tang, G., He, Z., Ding, M., 2008. New technologies of voltage source converter (VSC) for HVDC transmission system based on VSC. pp. 1–8.

- Dong, W., Zhang, X., Jing, L., Wu, W., 2019. Design of rapid-control-prototype platform for modular multilevel converter based on RT-lab. In: PEDG 2019-2019 IEEE 10th Int. Symp. Power Electron. Distrib. Gener. Syst.. pp. 94–98. http://dx.doi.org/10.1109/PEDG.2019.8807660.
- Eriksson, S.H., Thomas, Backman, Magnus, 2014. A low loss mechanical HVDC breaker for HVDC grid applications. In: Proc. Cigré Sess. Paris, Fr..
- Fan, R., Huang, R., Sun, L., 2018. Nonlinear model predictive control of HVDC for inter-area oscillation damping. Electr. Power Syst. Res. 165 (August), 27–34. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.epsr.2018.08.018.
- Gavriluta, C., Candela, I., Luna, A., Gomez-Exposito, A., Rodriguez, P., 2015a. Hierarchical control of HV-MTDC systems with droop-based primary and OPF-based secondary. IEEE Trans. Smart Grid 6 (3), 1502–1510. http://dx. doi.org/10.1109/TSG.2014.2365854.
- Gavriluta, C., Candela, J.I., Rocabert, J., Luna, A., Rodriguez, P., 2015b. Adaptive droop for control of multiterminal DC bus integrating energy storage. IEEE Trans. Power Deliv. 30 (1), 16–24. http://dx.doi.org/10.1109/TPWRD.2014. 2352396.
- Guo, X., Deng, M., Wang, K., 2016. Characteristics and performance of xiamen VSC-HVDC transmission demonstration project. In: ICHVE 2016-2016 IEEE Int. Conf. High Volt. Eng. Appl.. http://dx.doi.org/10.1109/ICHVE.2016. 7800677.
- Guo, Y., Li, H., Liang, Y., Wang, G., 2021. A method to calculate short-circuit faults in high-voltage DC grids. IEEE Trans. Power Deliv. 36 (1), 267–279. http://dx.doi.org/10.1109/TPWRD.2020.2978625.
- Guo, M.C.Z., Liu, T., 2018. Isolation strategy for line fault of nan'ao multi-terminal VSC-HVDC project. South. Power Syst. Technol. 12 (2), 41–46, [Online]. Available: http://journal.stainkudus.ac.id/index.php/equilibrium/article/ view/1268/1127%OAhttp://publicacoes.cardiol.br/portal/ijcs/portugues/2018/ v3103/pdf/3103009.pdf%OAhttp://www.scielo.org.co/scielo.php?script=sci_ arttext&pid=S0121-75772018000200067&Ing=en&tlng=.
- Haileselassie, T., 2012. Control, Dynamics and Operation of Multi-Terminal VSC-HVDC Transmission Systems, no. December.
- Haileselassie, T.M., Uhlen, K., 2012a. Impact of DC line voltage drops on power flow of MTDC using droop control. IEEE Trans. Power Syst. 27 (3), 1441–1449. http://dx.doi.org/10.1109/TPWRS.2012.2186988.
- Haileselassie, T.M., Uhlen, K., 2012b. Precise control of power flow in multiterminal VSC-HVDCs using DC voltage droop control. In: IEEE Power Energy Soc. Gen. Meet.. http://dx.doi.org/10.1109/PESGM.2012.6343950.
- Hajian, M., Jovcic, D., Wu, B., 2013. Evaluation of semiconductor based methods for fault isolation on high voltage DC grids. IEEE Trans. Smart Grid 4 (2), 1171–1179. http://dx.doi.org/10.1109/TSG.2013.2238260.
- Haleem, N.M., Rajapakse, A.D., 2018. Local measurement based ultra-fast directional ROCOV scheme for protecting bi-pole HVDC grids with a metallic return conductor. Int. J. Electr. Power Energy Syst. 98 (2017), 323–330. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.ijepes.2017.11.033.
- Hannan, M.A., et al., 2018. Advanced control strategies of VSC based HVDC transmission system: Issues and potential recommendations. IEEE Access 6 (c), 78352–78369. http://dx.doi.org/10.1109/ACCESS.2018.2885010.
- Hasan, K.N., Saha, T.K., 2013. Reliability and economic study of multi-terminal HVDC with LCC & VSC converter for connecting remote renewable generators to the grid. In: IEEE Power Energy Soc. Gen. Meet.. http://dx.doi.org/10.1109/ PESMG.2013.6672236.
- He, Z.Y., Liao, K., Li, X.P., Lin, S., Yang, J.W., Mai, R.K., 2014. Natural frequencybased line fault location in HVDC lines. IEEE Trans. Power Deliv. 29 (2), 851–859. http://dx.doi.org/10.1109/TPWRD.2013.2269769.
- Huang, L., et al., 2017. The evolution and variation of sub-module topologies with DC-fault current clearing capability in MMC-HVDC. In: 2017 IEEE 3rd Int. Futur. Energy Electron. Conf. ECCE Asia, IFEEC - ECCE Asia 2017. pp. 1938–1943. http://dx.doi.org/10.1109/IFEEC.2017.7992346.
- Huo, Q., et al., 2020. Novel flexible HVDC transmission converter station topology with DC fault blocking capability. J. Power Electron. 20 (4), 884–893. http: //dx.doi.org/10.1007/s43236-020-00073-z.

Item-no, I., et al., 2021. IEC 60870-5 Client and Server (Master and Slave).

- Jamali, S., Mirhosseini, S.S., 2019. Protection of transmission lines in multiterminal HVDC grids using travelling waves morphological gradient. Int. J. Electr. Power Energy Syst. 108 (2018), 125–134. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j. ijepes.2019.01.012.
- Jiang, L., Chen, Q., Huang, W., Wang, L., Zeng, Y., Zhao, P., 2018. Pilot protection based on amplitude of directional travelling wave for voltage source converter-high voltage direct current (VSC-HVDC) transmission lines. Energies 11 (8), http://dx.doi.org/10.3390/en11082021.
- Kirakosyan, A., El-Saadany, E.F., El Moursi, M.S., Acharya, S., Al Hosani, K., 2018. Control approach for the multi-terminal HVDC system for the accurate power sharing. IEEE Trans. Power Syst. 33 (4), 4323–4334. http://dx.doi.org/10.1109/ TPWRS.2017.2786702.
- Kong, M., et al., 2017. A lifting wavelet-based protection strategy against DC line faults for zhangbei HVDC grid in China. In: 2017 19th Eur. Conf. Power Electron. Appl. EPE 2017 ECCE Eur., Vol. 2017-Janua. pp. 1–11. http: //dx.doi.org/10.23919/EPE17ECCEEurope.2017.8099256.

- Kotur, D., Stefanov, P., 2019. Optimal power flow control in the system with offshore wind power plants connected to the MTDC network. Int. J. Electr. Power Energy Syst. 105 (2018), 142–150. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.ijepes. 2018.08.012.
- Kumar, A.S., Padhy, B.P., 2019. Adaptive droop control strategy for autonomous power sharing and DC voltage control in wind farm-MTDC grids. IET Renew. Power Gener. 13 (16), 3180–3190. http://dx.doi.org/10.1049/iet-rpg.2019. 0027.
- Le Blond, S., Bertho, R., Coury, D.V., Vieira, J.C.M., 2016. Design of protection schemes for multi-terminal HVDC systems. Renew. Sustain. Energy Rev. 56, 965–974. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.rser.2015.12.025.
- Lesnicar, R.M.A., 2003. An innovative modular multilevel converter topology suitable for a wide power range. In: IEEE Bol. PowerTech Conf. June 23-26, Bol. Italy, Vol. 6. pp. 6-pp. http://dx.doi.org/10.1109/T-ED.1986.22701.
- Leterme, W., Beerten, J., Van Hertem, D., 2016. Nonunit protection of HVDC grids with inductive DC cable termination. IEEE Trans. Power Deliv. 31 (2), 820–828. http://dx.doi.org/10.1109/TPWRD.2015.2422145.
- Leterme, W., Jahn, I., Ruffing, P., Sharifabadi, K., Van Hertem, D., 2019. Designing for high-voltage dc grid protection: Fault clearing strategies and protection algorithms. IEEE Power Energy Mag. 17 (3), 73–81. http://dx.doi.org/10.1109/ MPE.2019.2897188.
- Li, C., Du, Z., Liao, P., 2015. Computing interarea oscillation modes of large-scale power systems using two-sided Jacobi-Davidson method. IEEE Trans. Power Syst. 30 (6), 2946–2954. http://dx.doi.org/10.1109/TPWRS.2014.2386302.
- Li, Y., Gong, Y., Jiang, B., 2018a. A novel traveling-wave-based directional protection scheme for MTDC grid with inductive DC terminal. Electr. Power Syst. Res. 157, 83–92. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.epsr.2017.12.010.
- Li, B., He, J., Tian, J., Feng, Y., Dong, Y., 2017a. DC fault analysis for modular multilevel converter-based system. J. Mod. Power Syst. Clean Energy 5 (2), 275-282. http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s40565-015-0174-3.
- Li, J., Li, Y., Xiong, L., Jia, K., Song, G., 2020a. DC fault analysis and transient average current based fault detection for radial MTDC system. IEEE Trans. Power Deliv. 35 (3), 1310–1320. http://dx.doi.org/10.1109/TPWRD.2019.2941054.
- Li, Z., Li, Y., Zhan, R., He, Y., Zhang, X.P., 2019. AC grids characteristics oriented multi-point voltage coordinated control strategy for VSC-MTDC. IEEE Access 7 (c), 7728–7736. http://dx.doi.org/10.1109/ACCESS.2018.2890406.
- Li, C., Liang, J., Wang, S., 2018b. Interlink hybrid DC circuit breaker. IEEE Trans. Ind. Electron. 65 (11), 8677–8686. http://dx.doi.org/10.1109/TIE.2018. 2803778.
- Li, Y., Liu, H., Fan, X., Tian, X., 2020b. Engineering practices for the integration of large-scale renewable energy VSC-HVDC systems. Glob. Energy Interconnect. 3 (2), 149–157. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.gloei.2020.05.007.
- Li, P., Ma, J., Zhou, X., Zhang, M., Thorp, J.S., 2020c. A protection scheme for DCside fault based on a new MMC sub-module topology. Int. J. Electr. Power Energy Syst. 114 (May 2019), 105406. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.ijepes.2019. 105406.
- Li, Y., Shi, X., Wang, F., Tolbert, L.M., Liu, J., 2016. Dc fault protection of multiterminal VSC-HVDC system with hybrid dc circuit breaker. In: ECCE 2016 -IEEE Energy Convers. Congr. Expo. Proc.. http://dx.doi.org/10.1109/ECCE.2016. 7854990.
- Li, X., Xu, Y., Zhang, H., Gao, Z., 2021. Control and protection system design of zhangbei VSC-HVDC grid. In: Proc. - 2021 6th Asia Conf. Power Electr. Eng. ACPEE 2021. pp. 119–123. http://dx.doi.org/10.1109/ACPEE51499.2021. 9436994.
- Li, C., Zhao, C., Xu, J., Ji, Y., Zhang, F., An, T., 2017b. A pole-to-pole short-circuit fault current calculation method for DC grids. IEEE Trans. Power Syst. 32 (6), 4943–4953. http://dx.doi.org/10.1109/TPWRS.2017.2682110.
- Li, Y., et al., 2017c. Damping controls for interarea oscillation in MTDC systems. In: Proc. 2017 IEEE 3rd Inf. Technol. Mechatronics Eng. Conf. ITOEC 2017, Vol. 2017-Janua. pp. 504–509. http://dx.doi.org/10.1109/ITOEC.2017.8122347.
- Li, Z., et al., 2018. Recent developments in HVDC transmission systems to support renewable energy integration. Glob. Energy Interconnect. 1 (5), 595–607. http://dx.doi.org/10.14171/j.2096-5117.gei.2018.05.009.
- Lian, J., Zhang, Q., Marinovici, L.D., Fan, R., Hansen, J., 2018. Wide-area demandside control for inter-area oscillation mitigation in power systems. In: Proc. IEEE Power Eng. Soc. Transm. Distrib. Conf., Vol. 2018-April. pp. 1–5. http: //dx.doi.org/10.1109/TDC.2018.8440257.
- Liang, J., Gomis-Bellmunt, O., Ekanayake, J., Jenkins, N., 2009. Control of multiterminal VSC-HVDC transmission for offshore wind power. In: 2009 13th Eur. Conf. Power Electron. Appl. EPE '09. pp. 1–10.
- Liao, X.L., Kai, He, Zhengyou, 2013. Fault location of HVDC transmission line based on the natural frequency of traveling wave. Dianli Xitong Zidonghua(Automation Electr. Power Syst. 37 (3), 104–109.
- Liu, H., Chen, Z., 2015. Contribution of VSC-HVDC to frequency regulation of power systems with offshore wind generation. IEEE Trans. Energy Convers. 30 (3), 918–926. http://dx.doi.org/10.1109/TEC.2015.2417130.
- Liu, X., Lindemann, A., 2015. Coordinated control of VSC-HVDC connected offshore windfarms for enhanced ability of providing synthetic inertia. In: 2015 IEEE 6th Int. Symp. Power Electron. Distrib. Gener. Syst. PEDG 2015. http://dx.doi.org/10.1109/PEDG.2015.7223081.

- Liu, L.Q., Liu, C.X., 2016. VSCs-HVDC may improve the electrical grid architecture in future world. Renew. Sustain. Energy Rev. 62, 1162–1170. http://dx.doi. org/10.1016/j.rser.2016.05.037.
- Liu, G., Xu, F., Xu, Z., Zhang, Z., Tang, G., 2017. Assembly HVDC breaker for HVDC grids with modular multilevel converters. IEEE Trans. Power Electron. 32 (2), 931–941. http://dx.doi.org/10.1109/TPEL.2016.2540808.
- Lu, S., Xu, Z., Xiao, L., Jiang, W., Bie, X., 2018. Evaluation and enhancement of control strategies for VSC stations under weak grid strengths. IEEE Trans. Power Syst. 33 (2), 1836–1847. http://dx.doi.org/10.1109/TPWRS.2017. 2713703.
- Marvik, J.I., D'Arco, S., Sharifabadi, K., 2015a. Protection scheme for multiterminal radial VSC HVDC system without communication between terminals Statoil Norway Jorun. Irene. Marvik@sintef.no; KAMSH@statoil.com. In: Cigré Int. Symp. - Across Borders - HVDC Syst. Mark. Integr., no. Mmc.
- Marvik, J.I., D'Arco, S., Suul, J.A., 2015b. Communication-less fault detection in radial multi-terminal offshore HVDC grids. In: IET Semin. Dig., Vol. 2015, no. CP654. pp. 1–8. http://dx.doi.org/10.1049/cp.2015.0050.
- Meghwani, A., Srivastava, S.C., Chakrabarti, S., 2017. A non-unit protection scheme for DC microgrid based on local measurements. IEEE Trans. Power Deliv. 32 (1), 172–181. http://dx.doi.org/10.1109/TPWRD.2016.2555844.
- Meyer, C., De Doncker, R.W., 2006. Solid-state circuit breaker based on active thyristor topologies. IEEE Trans. Power Electron. 21 (2), 450–458. http: //dx.doi.org/10.1109/TPEL.2005.869756.
- Mirhosseini, S.S., Jamali, S., Popov, M., 2021. Non-unit protection method for long transmission lines in MTDC grids. IET Gener. Transm. Distrib. 15 (11), 1674–1687. http://dx.doi.org/10.1049/gtd2.12125.
- Mohammadi, F., et al., 2021. HVDC circuit breakers: A comprehensive review. IEEE Trans. Power Electron. 36 (12), 13726–13739. http://dx.doi.org/10.1109/ TPEL.2021.3073895.
- Murthy, P.K., Amarnath, J., Kamakshiah, S., Singh, B.P., 2008. Wavelet transform approach for detection and location of faults in HVDC system. In: IEEE Reg. 10 Colloq. 3rd Int. Conf. Ind. Inf. Syst. ICIIS 2008. pp. 6–11. http: //dx.doi.org/10.1109/ICIINFS.2008.4798483.
- Nahid-Al-Masood, Modi, N., Yan, R., 2016. Low inertia power systems: Frequency response challenges and a possible solution. pp. 1–6. http://dx.doi.org/10. 1109/aupec.2016.7749335.
- Naidoo, D., Ijumba, N.M., 2004. HVDC line protection for the proposed future HVDC systems. In: 2004 Int. Conf. Power Syst. Technol. POWERCON 2004, Vol. 2, no. November. pp. 1327–1332. http://dx.doi.org/10.1109/icpst.2004. 1460207.
- Nakanishi, T., Orikawa, K., Itoh, J.I., 2014. Modular multilevel converter for wind power generation system connected to micro-grid. In: 3rd Int. Conf. Renew. Energy Res. Appl. ICRERA 2014. pp. 653–658. http://dx.doi.org/10. 1109/ICRERA.2014.7016466.
- Nie, Z., Shi, L., Zhao, Y., Ni, Y., 2019. Low-frequency oscillation analysis of AC/DC system with offshore wind farm integration via MMC-based HVDC. J. Eng. 2019 (16), 1450–1456. http://dx.doi.org/10.1049/joe.2018.8534.
- Oni, O.E., Mbangula, K.I., Davidson, I.E., 2016. A review of LCC-HVDC and VSC-HVDC technologies and applications. Trans. Environ. Electr. Eng. 1 (3), 68. http://dx.doi.org/10.22149/teee.v1i3.29.
- Pai, M.A., Stankovic, A., 2013. Robust Control in Power Systems Series Editors.
- Pei, X., Cwikowski, O., Vilchis-Rodriguez, D.S., Barnes, M., Smith, A.C., Shuttleworth, R., 2016. A review of technologies for MVDC circuit breakers. In: IECON Proc. (Industrial Electron. Conf., Vol. 0. pp. 3799–3805. http: //dx.doi.org/10.1109/IECON.2016.7793492.
- Pérez, F.E., Aguilar, R., Orduna, E., Jäger, J., Guidi, G., 2012. High-speed nonunit transmission line protection using single-phase measurements and an adaptive wavelet: Zone detection and fault classification. IET Gener. Transm. Distrib. 6 (7), 593–604. http://dx.doi.org/10.1049/iet-gtd.2011.0592.
- Pipelzadeh, Y., Chaudhuri, B., Green, T.C., 2013. Control coordination within a VSC HVDC link for power oscillation damping: A robust decentralized approach using homotopy. IEEE Trans. Control Syst. Technol. 21 (4), 1270–1279. http: //dx.doi.org/10.1109/TCST.2012.2202285.
- Preece, R., Milanović, J.V., 2012. Power oscillation damping using VSC-based multi-terminal HVDC grids. IFAC Proc. 8 (PART 1), 20–25. http://dx.doi.org/ 10.3182/20120902-4-fr-2032.00006.
- Priya, M., Ponnambalam, P., Muralikumar, K., 2019. Modular-multilevel converter topologies and applications – A review. IET Power Electron. 12 (2), 170–183. http://dx.doi.org/10.1049/iet-pel.2018.5301.
- Qian, Y., Wang, Z., Deng, Y., 2019. An improved droop control method for VSC- MTDC considering power mismatch allocation. In: 2019 4th IEEE Work. Electron. Grid, EGRID 2019, no. 2016. http://dx.doi.org/10.1109/eGRID48402. 2019.9092729.
- Qin, B., Liu, W., Zhang, R., Liu, J., Li, H., 2020. Review on short-circuit current analysis and suppression techniques for MMC-HVDC transmission systems. Appl. Sci. 10 (19), 1–23. http://dx.doi.org/10.3390/app10196769.
- Qin, J.C., Saeedifard, M., Rockhill, A., Zhou, R., 2015. Hybrid design of modular multilevel converters for HVDC systems based on various submodule circuits. IEEE Trans. Power Deliv. 30 (1), 385–394.

- Rault, P., Colas, F., Guillaud, X., Nguefeu, S., 2012. Method for small signal stability analysis of VSC-MTDC grids. In: IEEE Power Energy Soc. Gen. Meet., Vol. 3. pp. 1–7. http://dx.doi.org/10.1109/PESGM.2012.6345318.
- Rekik, A., Boukettaya, G., Kallel, R., 2018. Comparative study of two control strategies of a multiterminal VSC-HVDC systems. In: 2018 7th Int. Conf. Syst. Control. ICSC 2018. pp. 366–371. http://dx.doi.org/10.1109/ICoSC.2018. 8587777.
- Robertson, D.C., Camps, O.I., Mayer, J.S., Gish, W.B., 1996. Wavelets and electromagnetic power system transients. IEEE Trans. Power Deliv. 11 (2), 1050–1056. http://dx.doi.org/10.1109/61.489367.
- Rouzbehi, K., Candela, J.I., Luna, A., Gharehpetian, G.B., Rodriguez, P., 2016. Flexible control of power flow in multiterminal DC grids using DC-DC converter. IEEE J. Emerg. Sel. Top. Power Electron. 4 (3), 1135–1144. http: //dx.doi.org/10.1109/JESTPE.2016.2574458.
- Rouzbehi, K., Miranian, A., Candela, J.I., Luna, A., Rodriguez, P., 2015. A generalized voltage droop strategy for control of multiterminal DC grids. IEEE Trans. Ind. Appl. 51 (1), 607–618. http://dx.doi.org/10.1109/TIA.2014.2332814.
- Saleem, U., Arshad, U., Masood, B., Gul, T., Khan, W.A., Ellahi, M., 2018. Faults detection and classification of HVDC transmission lines of using discrete wavelet transform. In: 2018 Int. Conf. Eng. Emerg. Technol. ICEET 2018, Vol. 2018-Janua. pp. 1–6. http://dx.doi.org/10.1109/ICEET1.2018.8338615.
- Schettler, N.C.F., Huang, H, 2000. HVDC transmission systems using voltage sourced converters - Design and applications. In: Power Eng. Soc. Summer Meet. (Cat. No. 00CH37134), 2000, Vol. 2, no. c. IEEE, pp. 715–720.
- Shukla, A., Demetriades, G.D., 2015. A survey on hybrid circuit-breaker topologies. IEEE Trans. Power Deliv. 30 (2), 627–641. http://dx.doi.org/10.1109/ TPWRD.2014.2331696.
- Simiyu, P., Xin, A., Bitew, G.T., Shahzad, M., Kunyu, W., Tuan, L.K., 2019. Review of the DC voltage coordinated control strategies for multi-terminal VSC-MVDC distribution network. J. Eng. 2019 (16), 1462–1468. http://dx.doi.org/10.1049/ joe.2018.8841.
- Sneath, J., Rajapakse, A.D., 2016. Fault detection and interruption in an earthed HVDC grid using ROCOV and hybrid DC breakers. IEEE Trans. Power Deliv. 31 (3), 973–981. http://dx.doi.org/10.1109/TPWRD.2014.2364547.
- Song, G.B., Cai, X.L., Gao, S.P., Le Suonan, J., Li, G., 2011. Natural frequency based protection and fault location for VSC-HVDC transmission lines. In: APAP 2011 - Proc. 2011 Int. Conf. Adv. Power Syst. Autom. Prot., Vol. 1. pp. 177–182. http://dx.doi.org/10.1109/APAP.2011.6180405.
- Song, S., McCann, R.A., Jang, G., 2021. Cost-based adaptive droop control strategy for VSC-MTDC system. IEEE Trans. Power Syst. 36 (1), 659–669. http://dx.doi. org/10.1109/TPWRS.2020.3003589.
- Spallarossa, C.E., Green, T.C., Lin, C., Wu, X., 2014. A DC voltage control strategy for MMC MTDC grids incorporating multiple master stations. In: Proc. IEEE Power Eng. Soc. Transm. Distrib. Conf.. pp. 3–7. http://dx.doi.org/10.1109/tdc. 2014.6863534.
- Stamatiou, G., Bongiorno, M., 2017. Power-dependent droop-based control strategy for multi-terminal HVDC transmission grids. IET Gener. Transm. Distrib. 11 (2), 383–391. http://dx.doi.org/10.1049/iet-gtd.2016.0764.
- Taffese, A.A., Endegnanew, A.G., D'Arco, S., Tedeschi, E., 2020. Power oscillation damping with virtual capacitance support from modular multilevel converters. IET Renew. Power Gener. 14 (5), 897–905. http://dx.doi.org/10.1049/ietrpg.2019.0517.
- Taffese, A.A., Tedeschi, E., De Jong, E., 2017. A control scheme for utilizing energy storage of the modular multilevel converter for power oscillation damping. In: 2017 IEEE 18th Work. Control Model. Power Electron. COMPEL 2017. http://dx.doi.org/10.1109/COMPEL.2017.8013415.
- Taisneh, J.-P., Grieshaber, W., Jovcic, Dragan, van Hertem, Dirk, Linden, Kerstin, 2011. Feasibility of DC transmission networks. In: 2nd IEEE PES Int. Conf. Exhib. Innov. Smart Grid Technol., pp. 1–8.
- Tang, L., 2003. Control and protection of multi-terminal DC transmission systems based on voltage-source converters. Comput. Eng. 218.
- Tang, L., Ooi, B.T., 2007. Locating and isolating DC faults in multi-terminal DC systems. IEEE Trans. Power Deliv. 22 (3), 1877–1884. http://dx.doi.org/10. 1109/TPWRD.2007.899276.
- Tejas Gaidhani, S.M., Thakre, Mohan P., 2020. HVDC fault current reduction through MMC and DCCB coordination. In: 2020 2nd Int. Conf. Power, Energy, Control Transm. Syst., pp. 0–5.
- Thakallapelli, A., Kamalasadan, S., 2020. Measurement-based wide-area damping of inter-area oscillations based on MIMO identification. IET Gener. Transm. Distrib. 14 (13), 2464–2475. http://dx.doi.org/10.1049/iet-gtd.2019.1268.
- Torres-Olguin, R.E., Hoidalen, H.K., 2015. Inverse time overcurrent protection scheme for fault location in multi-terminal HVDC. In: 2015 IEEE Eindhoven PowerTech, PowerTech 2015. http://dx.doi.org/10.1109/PTC.2015.7232673.
- Trinh, N.T., Erlich, I., Teeuwsen, S.P., 2014. Methods for utilization of MMC-VSC-HVDC for power oscillation damping. In: IEEE Power Energy Soc. Gen. Meet., Vol. 2014-Octob, no. October. pp. 0–4. http://dx.doi.org/10.1109/PESGM.2014. 6938996.
- Tu, P., Yang, S., Wang, P., 2019. Reliability-a nd cost-based redundancy design for modular multilevel converter. IEEE Trans. Ind. Electron. 66 (3), 2333–2342. http://dx.doi.org/10.1109/TIE.2018.2793263.

- Van Hertem, D., Ghandhari, M., 2010. Multi-terminal VSC HVDC for the European supergrid : Obstacles. Renew. Sustain. Energy Rev. 14 (9), 3156–3163. http: //dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.rser.2010.07.068.
- Vanfretti, Luigi, Khan, Naveed Ahmad, Li, Wei, Hasan, Md Rokibul, Haider, Arif, 2014. Generic VSC and low-level switching control models for offline simulation of VSC-HVDC systems. In: 2014 Electric Power Quality and Supply Reliability Conference (PQ). IEEE, pp. 265–272.
- Vural, A.M., 2016. Contribution of high voltage direct current transmission systems to inter-area oscillation damping: A review. Renew. Sustain. Energy Rev. 57, 892–915. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.rser.2015.12.091.
- Wan, Y., Mao, M., Zhou, L., Xi, X., Xie, B., Zhou, S., 2020. Review on topologybased dc short-circuit fault ride-through strategies for MMC-based HVDC system. IET Power Electron. 13 (2), 203–220. http://dx.doi.org/10.1049/ietpel.2019.0607.
- Wang, H., 2010. The advantages and disadvantages of using HVDC to interconnect AC networks. pp. 4–8.
- Wang, J., Berggren, B., Linden, K., Pan, J., Nuqui, R., 2015. Multi-terminal DC system line protection requirement and high speed protection solutions. In: Cigré Int. Symp. - Across Borders - HVDC Syst. Mark. Integr., pp. 1–9.
- Wang, D., Hou, M., 2020. Travelling wave fault location algorithm for LCC-MMC-MTDC hybrid transmission system based on Hilbert-Huang transform. Int. J. Electr. Power Energy Syst. 121 (April), 106125. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j. ijepes.2020.106125.
- Wang, S., Li, C., Adeuyi, O.D., Li, G., Ugalde-Loo, C.E., Liang, J., 2019a. Coordination of MMCs with hybrid DC circuit breakers for HVDC grid protection. IEEE Trans. Power Deliv. 34 (1), 11–22. http://dx.doi.org/10.1109/TPWRD.2018. 2828705.
- Wang, Y., Marquardt, R., 2015. Performance of a new fast switching DC-breaker for meshed HVDC-grids keywords main requirements for a HVDC-breaker HVDC-breaker topologies. In: 2015 17th Eur. Conf. Power Electron. Appl. (EPE'15 ECCE-Europe). pp. 1–9.
- Wang, Y., Wen, W., Wang, C., Liu, H., Zhan, X., Xiao, X., 2019b. Adaptive voltage droop method of multiterminal VSC-HVDC systems for DC voltage deviation and power sharing. IEEE Trans. Power Deliv. 34 (1), 169–176. http://dx.doi.org/10.1109/TPWRD.2018.2844330.
- Wang, Y., Yuan, Z., Fu, J., Li, Y., Zhao, Y., 2017. A feasible coordination protection strategy for MMC-MTDC systems under DC faults. Int. J. Electr. Power Energy Syst. 90, 103–111. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.ijepes.2017.02.005.
- Wang, P., Zhang, X.P., Coventry, P.F., Zhang, R., 2016. Start-up control of an offshore integrated MMC multi-terminal HVDC system with reduced DC voltage. IEEE Trans. Power Syst. 31 (4), 2740–2751. http://dx.doi.org/10.1109/ TPWRS.2015.2466600.
- Wang, Y., Zhang, B., Fan, X., 2019c. The overhead transmission line protection scheme for the voltage-source converter-based HVDC grids. J. Eng. 2019 (16), 674–679. http://dx.doi.org/10.1049/joe.2018.8361.
- Wilches-Bernal, F., Byrne, R.H., Lian, J., 2020. Damping of inter-area oscillations via modulation of aggregated loads. IEEE Trans. Power Syst. 35 (3), 2024–2036. http://dx.doi.org/10.1109/TPWRS.2019.2948116.
- Wu, W., Wu, X., Wang, L., Zhao, T., Jing, L., Li, J., 2021. Active damping control of multiport DC power flow controller for MMC-MTDC with unbalanced AC grid. IEEE J. Emerg. Sel. Top. Power Electron. 9 (6), 7395–7407. http: //dx.doi.org/10.1109/JESTPE.2020.3007734.
- Xu, L., Williams, B.W., Yao, L., 2008. Multi-terminal DC transmission systems for connecting large offshore wind farms. In: IEEE Power Energy Soc. 2008 Gen. Meet. Convers. Deliv. Electr. Energy 21st Century, PES. pp. 1–7. http: //dx.doi.org/10.1109/PES.2008.4596508.
- Xu, Y., Xu, Z., Zhang, Z., Xiao, H., 2019. A novel circulating current controller for MMC capacitor voltage fluctuation suppression. IEEE Access 7, 120141–120151. http://dx.doi.org/10.1109/ACCESS.2019.2933220.
- Xu, Z., Zhang, C., 2016. Case study: Dynamic performance of a MTDC network in zhoushan city. Energy Procedia 88, 341–348. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j. egypro.2016.06.138.
- Xue, Y., Yang, X., Zheng, T.Q., Chen, B., Li, Y., 2017. A novel sub-module topology for MMC against DC side short-circuit faults. In: 2017 IEEE Energy Convers. Congr. Expo. ECCE 2017, Vol. 2017-Janua, no. c. pp. 4185–4189. http://dx.doi.org/10.1109/ECCE.2017.8096725.
- Yadav, O., Prasad, S., Kishor, N., Negi, R., Purwar, S., 2020. Controller design for MTDC grid to enhance power sharing and stability. IET Gener. Transm. Distrib. 14 (12), 2323–2332. http://dx.doi.org/10.1049/iet-gtd.2019.0880.
- Yadav, A., Singh, S.N., Das, S.P., 2017. Modular multi-level converter topologies: Present status and key challenges. In: 2017 4th IEEE Uttar Pradesh Sect. Int. Conf. Electr. Comput. Electron. UPCON 2017, Vol. 2018-Janua. pp. 280–288. http://dx.doi.org/10.1109/UPCON.2017.8251061.

- Yang, J., Fletcher, J.E., O'Reilly, J., Adam, G.P., Fan, S., 2010. Protection scheme design for meshed VSC-HVDC transmission systems of large-scale wind farms. In: IET Conf. Publ., Vol. 2010, no. 570 CP. http://dx.doi.org/10.1049/ cp.2010.0996.
- Yang, J., Fletcher, J.E., Reilly, J.O., Member, S., 2011. Short-circuit and ground fault analysis and location in VSC-based DC network cables. EEE Trans. Ind. Electron. 59 (10), 3827–3837.
- Yao, Y., Zhang, Y., Qu, X., Chen, W., 2020. A modular multilevel converter with novel double reverse blocking sub-modules for DC fault current blocking capability. IEEE Trans. Circuits Syst. II 67 (4), 740–744. http://dx.doi.org/10. 1109/TCSII.2019.2923596.
- Ye, H., Gao, S., Li, G., Liu, Y., 2021. Efficient estimation and characteristic analysis of short-circuit currents for MMC-MTDC grids. IEEE Trans. Ind. Electron. 68 (1), 258–269. http://dx.doi.org/10.1109/TIE.2020.2965433.
- Yeap, Y.M., Geddada, N., Ukil, A., 2017. Analysis and validation of wavelet transform based DC fault detection in HVDC system. Appl. Soft Comput. 61, 17–29. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.asoc.2017.07.039.
- Zhang, J., Cui, D., Tian, X., Zhao, C., 2019a. Hybrid double direction blocking sub-module for mmc-hvdc design and control. J. Power Electron. 19 (6), 1486–1495. http://dx.doi.org/10.6113/JPE.2019.19.6.1486.
- Zhang, M., Ding, J., Cai, Y., Wang, H., 2019b. Research on control strategy of MMC-MTDC system based on improved droop control. J. Phys. Conf. Ser. 1176 (6), 0–7. http://dx.doi.org/10.1088/1742-6596/1176/6/062011.
- Zhang, H., Luo, L., Jia, L., Yang, L., Yang, S., 2018a. An improved sub-module topology for protecting MMC power devices under DC-side short circuit fault. In: Proc. 30th Chinese Control Decis. Conf. CCDC 2018. pp. 5161–5165. http://dx.doi.org/10.1109/CCDC.2018.8408027.
- Zhang, Y., Shotorbani, A.M., Wang, L., Li, W., 2020. Distributed voltage regulation and automatic power sharing in multi-Terminal hvdc grids. IEEE Trans. Power Syst. 35 (5), 3739–3752. http://dx.doi.org/10.1109/TPWRS.2020. 2986168.
- Zhang, Y., Tai, N., Xu, B., 2012. Fault analysis and traveling-wave protection scheme for bipolar HVDC lines. IEEE Trans. Power Deliv. 27 (3), 1583–1591. http://dx.doi.org/10.1109/TPWRD.2012.2190528.
- Zhang, Y., Wang, S., Liu, T., Zhang, S., Lu, Q., 2021. A traveling-wave-based protection scheme for the bipolar voltage source converter based high voltage direct current (VSC-HVDC) transmission lines in renewable energy integration. Energy 216, 119312. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.energy. 2020.119312.
- Zhang, Z., Xu, Z., 2016. Short-circuit current calculation and performance requirement of HVDC breakers for MMC-MTDC systems. IEEJ Trans. Electr. Electron. Eng. 11 (2), 168–177. http://dx.doi.org/10.1002/tee.22203.
- Zhang, S., Zou, G., Huang, Q., Xu, B., Li, J., 2019. Single-ended line protection for MMC-MTDC grids. IET Gener. Transm. Distrib. 13 (19), 4331–4338. http: //dx.doi.org/10.1049/iet-gtd.2018.6903.
- Zhang, L., Zou, Y., Yu, J., Qin, J., Vittal, V., Karady, G.G., Shi, D., Wang, Z., 2017. Modelling, control, and protection of modular multilevel converter-based multi-terminal HVDC systems: A review. CSEE J. Power Energy Syst. 3 (4), 340–352.
- Zhang, F., et al., 2018b. Generalized short circuit ratio for multi-infeed LCC-HVDC systems. In: IEEE Power Energy Soc. Gen. Meet., Vol. 2018-Janua. pp. 1–5. http://dx.doi.org/10.1109/PESGM.2017.8274043.
- Zhao, X., Chen, L., Li, G., Xu, J., Yuan, J., 2019. Coordination method for DC fault current suppression and clearance in DC grids. CSEE J. Power Energy Syst. PP (99), http://dx.doi.org/10.17775/CSEEJPES.2019.03160.
- Zhao, Z., Li, K., Jiang, Y., Lu, S., Yuan, L., 2015. Overview on reliability of modular multilevel cascade converters. Chin. J. Electr. Eng. 1 (1), 37–49. http://dx.doi.org/10.23919/CJEE.2015.7933136.
- Zhao, J., Tao, Y., 2022. Hierarchical coordinated adaptive droop control for hybrid HVDC with cascaded multi-infeed MMC inverters. IET Renew. Power Gener. 16 (6), 1148–1158. http://dx.doi.org/10.1049/rpg2.12397.
- Zheng, X., Nengling, T., Guangliang, Y., Haoyin, D., 2012a. A transient protection scheme for HVDC transmission line. IEEE Trans. Power Deliv. 27 (2), 718–724. http://dx.doi.org/10.1109/TPWRD.2011.2179321.
- Zheng, Y.G.-L., Tai, Neng-Ling, Thorp, James S., Xiao-Dong, Student Member, IEEE, Member, IEEE, Life Fellow, IEEE, 2012b. A transient harmonic current protection scheme for HVDC transmission line. Ieee 27 (4), 2278–2285.
- Zhu, J., Wei, T., Huo, Q., Yin, J., 2019. A full-bridge director switches based multilevel converter with DC fault blocking capability and its predictive control strategy. Energies 12 (1), http://dx.doi.org/10.3390/en12010091.
- Zou, Y., et al., 2017. Modeling, control, and protection of modular multilevel converter-based multi-terminal HVDC systems: A review. CSEE J. Power Energy Syst. 3 (4), 340–352. http://dx.doi.org/10.17775/cseejpes.2017.00440.